UNIT 1 COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

between



and



Canadian Union of Public Employees Local 3903

2020-2023

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:18) |126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .2

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AR	TICLE PA	GE
1.	PURPOSE	. 1
2.	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	. 1
3.	EMPLOYEES REPRESENTED Bargaining Unit Information.	
4.	DISCRIMINATION AND HARASSMENT Discrimination. Harassment Sexual and Gender Harassment Racial and Ethnic Harassment Union Membership and Dues Printing Agreement	. 2 . 3 . 3 . 6
5.	LABOUR/MANAGEMENT COMMITTEES	. 9
6.	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	. 16
7.	ARBITRATION	. 19
8.	DISCIPLINE	. 20
9.	NO STRIKES / NO LOCKOUTS	. 23
10.	POSITIONS AND RATES OF PAY Ticket Application Process Bridge Workload Remuneration for Teaching Assistants Salary Rates Definitions. Technology and Instruction. Salary Adjustments Vacation Pay Graduate Financial Assistance Interest on Outstanding Tuition Fees Pension Plan Dental Plan Long Term Disability Plan Drug Plan and Paramedical Services	. 24 . 26 . 29 . 30 . 31 . 32 . 33 . 34 . 34 . 35 . 36
	Vision Care Plan	

11.	POSTINGS	37
12.	APPOINTMENTS	39
	Applications	
	Summer Teaching Assistantships	
	Priority Poo	
	Right of First Refusal	
	Notification of Applicants for Positions	42
	Written Offer of Appointment.	42
	Cancellation of Appointments.	42
	Appointment Dates	43
	Professional Performance and Service File	43
13.	EVALUATIONS	
	Informal Evaluations.	
	Formal Evaluations	
	Student Evaluation	46
14.	ACADEMIC FREEDOM.	16
14.	ACADEMIC FREEDOM	40
15.	GENERAL.	47
	Office Space & Facilities	
	Resources for Persons With Disabilities	
	Office Standards	
	Health and Safety	
	Books/Supplies Fund	
	Authorized Replacement	
	Guest Lecturer.	
	Photocopying	
	Kilometreage Allowance.	
	Thesis Allowance	
	Executive Service	52
	Disability/Illness/Injury Leave	
	Participation	54
	Experience Credit for Participation	54
	Dossier Service	55
	Childcare Facilities	
	Graduate Student Bursary Fund	56
	Research Costs Fund.	56
	Professional Development Fund	57
	Tuition Costs Fund	57
	Masters Bursary Fund	57
	Ph.D. Completion Fund	58
	UHIP Fund	
	Trans Fund	
	Equity Fund.	58

16.	CLASS SIZE	60
17.	LEAVES	63
	Sick Leave.	64
	Supplemental Benefits	65
	Paid Maternity Leave	65
	Paid Caregiver Leave	
	Paid Adoption Leave	65
	Care-Giver Leave (Time Off)	
	Supplemental Benefits	
	Leaves after Expiry of Contract(s)	
	Academic Care-Giver Leave.	
	Compassionate Leave	
	Bereavement Leave.	
	Supplementary Compassionate/Bereavement Leave	
	Jury Leave	
	Conference Leave	
	Emergency Leave	
	Transgender Transition Leave	68
18.	CORRESPONDENCE	68
19.	DURATION AND MODIFICATION OF AGREEMENT	68
20.	WAYS AND MEANS	69
21.	UNION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES	60
21.	UNION RIGHTS AND FRIVILEGES	09
22.	INFORMATION	70
LET	TTERS OF INTENT	72
LET	TTERS OF UNDERSTANDING	75
SIG	NATORIES	84
API	PENDICES	85
	Appendix A (TA Workload Form).	85
	Appendix B (Offer of Appointment)	86
	Appendix C (Article 8 form letter)	
	Appendix E (Right to Refuse Unsafe Work)	
	Appendix F (Blanket Application Form)	
	Appendix G (Remuneration for Teaching Assistants)	
	Appendix H (Participation Letter from V-P (AA))	
	Appendix I (GA Workload Form)	

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:18) | 126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .6

ARTICLE 1 – PURPOSE

1.01 The general purpose of this agreement is to establish an orderly collective bargaining relationship between the employer and its employees represented by the union, to ensure the peaceful settlement of disputes and to set forth agreement covering rates of pay and other working conditions which shall supersede all previous agreements and arrangements between the employer and the employees represented by the union.

ARTICLE 2 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- 2.01 All inherent and common law management functions and prerogatives which the employer has not expressly modified or restricted by a specific provision of this agreement are retained and vested exclusively in the employer.
- 2.02 Without limiting the generality of the above, these rights include, but are not limited to, the right:
 - to hire, classify, direct, promote, demote, retire, transfer, layoff or recall, discharge, reprimand, suspend or otherwise discipline employees for just cause:
 - to determine the requirements of a job and the standards of the work to be performed;
 - to expand, reduce, alter, combine, transfer or cease any job, department, operation or service;
 - to determine the size and composition of the work force;
 - to make or change rules, policies and practices provided that such rules, policies and practices shall not be inconsistent with the terms of this agreement;
 - to maintain order and efficiency and otherwise generally manage the University, direct the work force and establish terms and conditions of employment not in conflict with the provisions of this agreement.
- 2.03 In exercising its rights and in conducting its employment relations, the employer shall act reasonably, non-discriminatorily and in good faith.

ARTICLE 3 – EMPLOYEES REPRESENTED

- 3.01 Pursuant to the certificate issued by the Ontario Labour Relations Board dated 27 November 1975 and to subsequent agreement by the parties, the employer recognizes the union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all its part-time employees registered at the University as full-time graduate students and employed in teaching, demonstrating, tutoring or marking.
- 3.02 The employer agrees that no employee or group of employees shall undertake to represent the union to the employer without proper authorization of the union. In order that this may be carried out, the union shall provide the employer, in writing, with the names and position titles of its officers and the names and jurisdiction of its stewards, including the person(s) designated chief steward(s), and the name(s) of its staff representative(s). The employer shall be obligated to recognize the status of these persons listed only from the

date of such written notice. Likewise the employer shall supply the union with a list of its designated authorities with whom the union may be required to transact business.

- 3.03 The employer agrees to provide the union, by 31 January in the fall/winter session and by 1 June for the winter/summer and summer sessions, with a statistical breakdown of the bargaining unit, including the number of positions in each job classification, the total wages paid for each department and faculty, and the total wages paid under each job classification.
- 3.04 During the term of this collective agreement employees whose jobs are not in the bargaining unit shall not perform bargaining unit work, except in cases in which the union and the employer have otherwise agreed or in those cases which are covered by the provisions of this agreement.

3.05 BARGAINING UNIT INFORMATION

- 3.05.1 The employer agrees to provide the union annually, and before the commencement of the fall/winter session, with a breakdown, by academic session, faculty, department and type of position held, of the volume and distribution of employment in the bargaining unit during the previous twelve months ending with the summer session.
- 3.05.2 The Dean/Principal of each faculty where members of the bargaining unit are or have been employed shall meet with the Labour/Management Committee to explain any significant alteration to the volume and/or distribution of employment in their faculty during the previous year.
- 3.05.3 Prior to a decision and/or actions which might result in a significant alteration to the volume and/or distribution of employment in the bargaining unit or in a particular hiring unit(s) the Dean/Principal of the faculty concerned shall notify the union and the Labour/Management Committee in writing. At the request of the union, the Dean/Principal, and/or Chair of the hiring unit concerned shall meet with the Committee to outline such policies and/or actions and discuss their potential impact, and consider any proposals which the union or the Labour/Management Committee may have to mitigate the impact on volume and distribution of bargaining unit work. No decision and/or actions which would result in a significant alteration in volume or distribution of work to the bargaining unit can be taken without the union having been provided with a reasonable time within which to respond in writing to the written notification and/or to hold the meeting with the Dean/Principal and/or hiring unit Chair. Where such a decision is subsequently taken, the union shall be immediately informed.

ARTICLE 4 – DISCRIMINATION AND HARASSMENT

4.01 DISCRIMINATION

The employer and the union agree that there shall be no discrimination, interference, restriction, harassment or coercion, including no mandatory blood or urine tests, including but not limited to as these relate to Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS), AIDS-related illness, AIDS-Related-Complex, or positive immune deficiency test, and including no genetic screening for specific medical disabilities or for pregnancy, exercised or practiced with

respect to any member of the bargaining unit in any matter concerning the application of the provisions of this agreement by reason of race, creed, colour, age, sex, marital status, parental status, number of dependents, nationality, citizenship (subject to the provisions of the Ontario Human Rights Code concerning citizenship), ancestry, place of origin, native language (subject to Article 12.01.7), disability or disabilities (subject to Article 12.01.7), Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS), or AIDS related illness, or AIDS-Related-Complex, or positive immune deficiency test (virus HIV) (subject to Article 12.01.7), political or religious affiliations or orientations, Academic affiliations or orientations (subject to the exercise of academic freedom as set out in Article 14.01), record of offences (except where such a record is a reasonable and bona fide ground for discrimination because of the nature of the employment), sexual orientation, transsexual transition status, gender expression, and gender identity, nor by reason of their membership or nonmembership or lawful activity or lack of activity in the union, or the exercise of any of the rights under this agreement.

The employer undertakes that no York University student who is or has been employed in Unit 1 shall be penalized in their student status for the exercise of any of their rights under this collective agreement or by reason of their membership or non-membership or lawful activity or lack of activity in the union.

The Employer will provide reasonable accommodations as required for persons with disabilities. Proposed Work Accommodation Plans will normally be implemented within thirty (30) days following the provision of all necessary medical documentation and developed with the participation of the employee with the goal of addressing the barriers, restrictions and/or limitations to the employee's performance of the essential duties of their position.

4.02 HARASSMENT

The union and the employer recognize the right of employees to work in an environment free from harassment and undertake to take all reasonable and appropriate actions to foster such an environment. Harassment in the work place includes, but is not limited to, threats or a pattern of aggression, insulting or demeaning behaviour by a person in the workplace, where the person knows or reasonably ought to know that their behaviour is likely to create an intimidating or hostile workplace environment.

4.03 SEXUAL, GENDER AND GENDER IDENTITY HARASSMENT

- 4.03.1 The union and the employer recognize the right of employees to work in an environment free from sexual, gender and gender identity harassment, and undertake to take all possible and appropriate actions to foster such an environment. In acknowledging that sexual, gender and gender identity harassment are serious issues, the employer undertakes that no York University student who is or has been employed in the bargaining unit or any employee in the bargaining unit shall be penalized in their student status or employment status as result of suffering work-related sexual, gender or gender identity harassment. In keeping with this objective the parties agree:
 - to co-operate with the aims and purposes of the Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion;

- (ii) to co-operate with Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion in the development of educational programs for CUPE 3903 members and contract administrators;
- (iii) to follow the procedures set forth in Article 4.03.4 respecting the separation of parties to a sexual and/or gender harassment dispute.

The employer further agrees:

- (iv) to continue to sponsor educational programs mounted by the Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion for the University community.
- (v) to provide sexual violence awareness and prevention training through the Centre for Sexual Violence Response, Support and Education, with such training to be paid for in accordance with Article 10.02.2(ii); and
- (vi) to discipline, where appropriate, an employee-harasser pursuant to the provisions of Article 8.

4.03.2 Sexual Harassment shall be defined as:

- unwanted attention of a sexually oriented nature made by a person(s) who knows or ought reasonably to know that such attention is unwanted; and/or
- (ii) clearly expressed or implied promise of reward for complying with a sexually oriented request or advance; and/or
- (iii) clearly expressed or implied threat of reprisal, actual reprisal, or the denial of an opportunity which would otherwise be granted or available, for refusal to comply with a sexually oriented request or advance; and/or
- (iv) sexually oriented remarks or behaviour which may reasonably be perceived to create a negative environment for work and/or study.
- 4.03.3 Gender Harassment shall be defined as repeated, offensive comments and/ or actions, and/or consistent exclusion from that to which a person(s) would otherwise have a right or privilege, which demean or belittle an individual(s) or a group and/or cause personal humiliation, on the basis of sexual orientation, gender or gender identity.
- 4.03.4 On receipt of a complaint of sexual and/or gender harassment from an employee, the Employer will also advise the employee of their right to Union representation in connection with the complaint. The Employer will follow University Procedures to address the complaint. On a semi-annual basis the Employer will provide the union with a report of the number of members who have made complaints of sexual and/or gender harassment.

Decisions with respect to any remediation shall not be grievable except:

- (i) the complainant-employee may grieve a decision not to separate the parties;
- (ii) the complainant-employee or the other party may grieve if they believe that in consequence of the arrangement for separation of the parties they have incurred a penalty in their employment and/or academic situation. The separation itself and any investigation and/or discipline arising from the circumstances which led to the separation do not constitute a penalty

under this clause. Any discipline arising from this article shall be in conformity with Article 8.

- 4.03.5 Decisions with respect to any remediation may be grieved within fourteen days of the receipt of the decision by the employee.
- 4.03.6 When a grievance is filed as per Article 6.20, a first meeting is convened by the Employer as per Article 6.06. If an employee who is not in the CUPE 3903 bargaining unit is named as a respondent in the grievance, this meeting may include a case advisor or the Director from the York University Centre for Human Rights (the Centre).

The employer shall not use information provided by a complainant- employee respecting sexual and/or gender harassment for the purpose of disciplining any member of the University community unless that complainant-employee specifically agrees to such usage.

4.03.7 Separation of Complainant and Alleged Harasser

The parties agree that some circumstances involving allegations of discrimination or harassment warrant separation of the complainant and alleged harasser:

4.03.8 The Employer will respond to the grievance in writing consistent with the timelines provided in Article 6.06, unless the Employer proceeds with a formal investigation. Such an investigation will proceed under the University's Procedures and the investigator will be appointed from a list of internal investigators agreed to by the Employer and the Union.

4.03.9 Informal Resolution

If the grievor requests an informal resolution the following steps will be taken:

- (a) The Employer will assist the parties involved in effecting an informal resolution. The parties to any such resolution may include the respondent and representatives of the union(s) of which each of the grievor and the respondent are members and representatives of the Employer.
- (b) At any point in the process, the grievor may request mediation or a formal investigation.

4.03.10 Mediation

If the grievor requests mediation, the following steps will be taken:

- (a) The Employer will ascertain if the respondent would be willing to participate in a mediation process.
- (b) If both parties wish to participate, a mediator will be appointed from among a panel of internal mediators agreed upon by the Employer and CUPE 3903. Within fourteen (14) calendar days of the initial grievance meeting the mediator will then hold a meeting with the parties involved.
- (c) The parties to any such mediation will include the grievor and the respondent, representatives of the union(s) of which each of the grievor and the respondent are members, and representatives of the Employer.

- (d) The outcome of the mediation will result in one of the following:
 - No resolution is reached and the grievor decides to withdraw the grievance and take no further action.
 - (ii) A resolution is reached, written up and signed by all parties to the mediation. The Employer and each of the parties to the mediation shall receive a copy.
 - (iii) No resolution is reached and the grievor requests that the matter proceed to the formal investigation stage.

4.03.11 Grievance Response and Redress

Within fourteen (14) calendar days of the receipt of the Investigation Report from a formal investigation, the Employer will respond in writing to the grievor with:

- Whether the facts as revealed to the Investigation Report are such that some managerial action is warranted and;
- (ii) What redress shall be awarded or continued.

4.03.12 Reprisal

No person shall be penalized in employment for bringing forward a grievance or complaint in good faith, or for cooperating in the resolution or investigation of any complaint.

4.04 RACIAL AND ETHNIC HARASSMENT

4.04.1 The union and the employer recognize the right of employees to work in an environment free from discrimination and/or harassment on the basis of native language (subject to Article 12.01.7), race, colour, ethnicity, ancestry, place of origin, nationality, and/or religion, and undertake to take all possible and appropriate actions to foster such an environment. In acknowledging that racial and ethnic harassment are serious issues, the employer undertakes that no York University student who is or has been employed in the bargaining unit or any employee in the bargaining unit shall be penalized in their student status or employment status as a result of suffering work- related racial or ethnic harassment.

In keeping with this objective, the parties agree:

- to co-operate with the aims and purposes of the Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion.
- (ii) to co-operate with the Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion in the development of educational programs for CUPE 3903 members and contract administrators;
- (iii) to follow the procedures set forth in this article respecting the resolution of a racial/ethnic harassment dispute.

The employer further agrees:

(iv) to initiate and support educational and research programs mounted by the Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion for the University community; and

- (v) to discipline, where appropriate, an employee-harasser pursuant to the provisions of Article 8.
- 4.04.2 Racial/ethnic harassment shall be defined as:
 - offensive comments, including racial/ethnic slurs, jokes, remarks or other such verbal abuse; and/or
 - (ii) offensive physical gestures or abuse; and/or
 - (iii) consistent exclusion from that to which a person(s) would otherwise have a right or privilege; and/or
 - (iv) continued differential treatment in the assignment of duties or responsibilities (subject to Article 12.01.7); and/or
 - (v) any other offensive actions which demean, belittle and/or cause humiliation or are unwelcome to an individual and/or group(s) on the basis of native language (subject to Article 12.01.7), race, colour, ethnicity, ancestry, nationality, place of origin, and/or religion by a person(s) who knows or ought reasonably to know that such comments, gestures, exclusions, differential treatment and/or other actions is demeaning or unwelcome.
- 4.04.3 On receipt of a complaint of racism and/or ethnic harassment from an employee, the Employer will also advise the employee of their right to Union representation in connection with the complaint. The Employer will follow University Procedures to address the complaint. On a semi-annual basis the Employer will provide the union with a report of the number of members who have made complaints of racism and/or ethnic harassment.
- 4.04.4 Decisions with respect to any remediation shall not be grievable except:
 - the complainant-employee may grieve a decision not to separate the parties;
 - (ii) the complainant-employee or the other party may grieve if they believe that in consequence of the arrangement for separation of the parties they have incurred a penalty in their employment and/or academic situation. The separation itself and any investigation and/or discipline arising from the circumstances which led to the separation do not constitute a penalty under this clause. Any discipline arising from this article shall be in conformity with Article 8.
- 4.04.5 Decisions with respect to any remediation may be grieved within fourteen days of the receipt of the decision by the employee.
- When a grievance is filed as per Article 6.20, a first meeting is convened by 4.04.6 the Employer as per Article 6.06. If an employee who is not in the CUPE 3903 bargaining unit is named as a respondent in the grievance, this meeting may include a case advisor or the Executive Director from the York University Centre for Human Rights, Equity and Inclusion (the Centre).

The employer shall not use information provided by a complainant employee respecting Racial/Ethnic Harassment for the purpose of disciplining any member of the University community unless that complainant-employee specifically agrees to such usage.

4.04.7 Separation of Complainant and Alleged Harasser

The parties agree that some circumstances involving allegations of discrimination or harassment shall warrant separation of the complainant and alleged harasser.

4.04.8 The Employer will respond to the grievance in writing consistent with the timelines provided in Article 6.06, unless the Employer proceeds with a formal investigation. Such an investigation will proceed under the University's Procedures and the investigator will be appointed from a list of internal investigators agreed to by the Employer and the Union.

4.04.9 Informal Resolution

If the grievor requests an informal resolution the following steps will be taken:

- (a) The Employer will assist the parties involved in effecting an informal resolution. The parties to any such resolution may include the respondent and representatives of the union(s) of which each of the grievor and the respondent are members and representatives of the Employer.
- (b) At any point in the process, the grievor may request mediation or a formal investigation.

4.04.10 Mediation

If the grievor requests mediation, the following steps will be taken:

- (a) The Employer will ascertain if the respondent would be willing to participate in a mediation process.
- (b) If both parties wish to participate, a mediator will be appointed from among a panel of internal mediators agreed upon by the Employer and CUPE 3903. Within fourteen (14) calendar days of the initial grievance meeting the mediator will then hold a meeting with the parties involved.
- (c) The parties to any such mediation will include the grievor and the respondent, representatives of the union(s) of which each of the grievor and the respondent are members, and representatives of the Employer.
- (d) The outcome of the mediation will result in one of the following:
 - No resolution is reached and the grievor decides to withdraw the grievance and take no further action.
 - (ii) A resolution is reached, written up and signed by all parties to the mediation. The Employer and each of the parties to the mediation shall receive a copy.
 - (iii) No resolution is reached and the grievor requests that the matter proceed to the formal investigation stage.

4.04.11 Grievance Response and Redress

Within fourteen (14) calendar days of the receipt of the Investigation Report from a formal investigation, the Employer will respond in writing to the grievor with:

 Whether the facts as revealed to the Investigation Report are such that some managerial action is warranted and; (ii) What redress shall be awarded or continued.

4.04.12 Reprisal

No person shall be penalized in employment for bringing forward a grievance or complaint in good faith, or for cooperating in the resolution or investigation of any complaint.

4.05 UNION MEMBERSHIP AND DUES

- 4.05.1 All employees who were members in good standing of the union on the date this agreement was ratified shall remain members in good standing. Any employee shall be deemed to be a member of the union unless that employee opts out, or has opted out, of membership by written notice to the union within thirty days of the date their appointment begins.
- 4.05.2 The employer shall deduct each month from the salary (if any) of each employee a sum equal to the monthly dues and/or assessments as certified to the employer from time to time by the treasurer of the union. The employer shall remit the amount deducted to the treasurer of the union by the end of the month in which deductions were made and at the same time forward a list of names of the persons from whom the deductions were made and their total monthly salary.
- 4.05.3 The union shall indemnify and save the employer harmless from any and all claims which may be made against it by an employee or employees for wrongful amounts deducted resulting from the union's incorrect instructions or lack of instructions.

4.06 PRINTING AGREEMENT

- 4.06.1 The Employer shall prepare the final form of this agreement for approval of the parties prior to printing. The Employer shall assume responsibility for printing, and distributing to all bargaining unit members and the Union, sufficient copies of the agreed upon final form of this agreement. The parties agree to share equally the costs of printing the agreement. The Employer is also responsible for ensuring that members with visual impairments have access to the collective agreement in an appropriate and accessible format.
- 4.06.2 The Union shall be responsible for translating the collective agreement into French and printing sufficient copies of the translated agreement for its bilingual and Francophone members and the employer. The Employer agrees to bear one-half the cost of translating the agreement to a maximum of \$5000. The Employer also agrees to bear one-half the cost of printing and distributing 100 copies of the translated agreement.

Where there is any disagreement as to the interpretation of this agreement, the English version shall be binding.

ARTICLE 5 – LABOUR/MANAGEMENT COMMITTEES

5.01 The union and the employer acknowledge the mutual benefits to be derived from joint consultation and approve the establishment of a Labour/Management Committee consisting of three representatives from each party. The Committee

shall function in an advisory capacity only, making recommendations to the union and/or the employer with respect to its discussions and conclusions and shall not have the power to add to or modify the terms of this agreement. However, neither the employer nor the union shall act in a manner contrary to the recommendations of the Committee without having first informed the Committee in writing that it intends to do so. A representative of each party shall be designated as a joint Chair, and the two persons so designated shall alternate in presiding over meetings. Either Chair may call meetings on at least two weeks' notice to the other members of the Committee. As appropriate, the parties may invite the union and employer representatives on the Security Advisory Council to attend a Labour/Management Committee meeting to address any security issues on the agenda.

As per Article 4.04.3, the union and the employer agree to maintain the Joint CUPE 3903 – York Advisory Committee on Race/Ethnic Relations, Discrimination and/or Harassment to discuss and investigate systemic and/or individual discrimination, interference, restriction, harassment or coercion exercised or practised with respect to any member of the bargaining unit in their employment relationship, by reason of race, colour, nationality, ancestry, place of origin, or native language (subject to Article 12.02.1).

The Committee shall consist of at least two representatives of each party. A representative of each party shall be designated as a joint Chair, and the two persons so designated shall alternate in presiding over meetings. Either Chair may call meetings on at least two weeks' notice to the other members of the Committee. The Committee shall have its first meeting within six months of the signing of this agreement.

The Committee may make recommendations to the Labour/Management Committee on these matters from time to time

5.03 The union and the employer agree to maintain an Employment Equity Committee to meet within one month of the signing of the 2002-2005 collective agreement.

The Employment Equity Committee will have access to the non-confidential findings of a census of all members of the bargaining units and graduate students at York University to be conducted by the Employment Equity Office following the ratification of the 2002-2005 collective agreement. The Employment Equity Committee may ask the Institute for Social Research to do specific analyses of data collected in connection with the Employment Equity survey. The employer shall not unreasonably deny the Employment Equity Committee's recommendation for funds to conduct the survey(s).

Effective on ratification of the renewal collective agreement, the Employment Equity Committee will have access to the non-confidential findings of regular surveys of all members of the bargaining units undertaken for the purposes of the Federal Contractors Program.

There are two types of surveys, regular and comprehensive. The first comprehensive surveys will be completed by the end of March 2009. The regular surveys are done on a monthly basis for new hires. The first regular surveys will be carried out in June 2009. The content will include designated

employment equity group voluntary self-identification. This information will be correlated with information about salaries, terminations and promotions for purposes of reporting.

The Committee's mandate will further include setting goals and timetables for the elimination of discriminatory practices and systemic barriers to equal opportunity. Issues to be addressed will include: recruitment of employees, selection procedures, job postings, employer required and provided training, salaries and benefits, and working conditions (including accommodation for persons with disabilities).

Within 12 months of the ratification of the renewal collective agreement, qualitative research on departmental hiring practices in relation to recruitment of employees, selection procedures, job postings, employer required and provided training, salaries and benefits, and working conditions will be completed by the Employment Equity Committee.

The Employment Equity Committee shall, within twelve months of first meeting, after the ratification of the renewal collective agreement, develop an Employment Equity Plan consistent with the Federal Contractors Program for approval by the parties. This plan will address the removal of employment barriers in order to achieve the ultimate goal of fair representation of the following designated groups in bargaining unit employment: aboriginal peoples, persons with disabilities, visible minorities and women. Fair representation will be taken to mean a reflection of the population of these groups in the Greater Toronto area.

The Committee will consist of three representatives of each party and the Director of Recruitment, Workforce Employment Equity or designate as ex officio member. Preference will be given to members from each of the designated groups. A representative of each party shall be designated as joint Chair and the two persons so designated shall alternate in the chair. Either Chair may call meetings on at least two weeks' notice to the other members of the Committee.

5.03.1 Employment Equity Committee

- (a) The Union and the Employer agree to continue to maintain an Employment Equity Committee, which will consist of three representatives of each party, including a senior designate of the Office of the Vice-President Equity, People and Culture and the CUPE 3903 Equity Officer. The Committee may invite additional participants. A representative of each party shall be designated as joint Chair and the two persons so designated shall alternate in the Chair. Either Chair may call meetings on at least two weeks' notice to the other members of the Committee. Where possible, Equity Groups identified in Article 5.03.3 may be included among the representatives.
- (b) The Employment Equity Committee's mandate will include setting goals and timetables for the elimination of discriminatory practices and systemic barriers to equal opportunity. Issues to be addressed will include recruitment of employees, selection procedures, job postings, Employer required and provided training, salaries and benefits, and working conditions (including accommodation for persons with disabilities).

- (c) Further to its mandate as set out at Article 5.03.1 (b) above, the Employment Equity Committee in consultation with the parties, will review and make recommendations in respect of the Employment Equity Plan for approval by the Parties. The Employment Equity Plan will address the removal of employment barriers in order to achieve the ultimate goal of fair representation of Equity Groups as defined at 5.03.3(a).
- (d) By March 1 each year the Employment Equity Committee shall report to the Labour Management Committee on its activities and provide any recommendations for the consideration of the Labour Management Committee.
- (e) Pursuant to its mandate, the Employment Equity Committee will have access to the non-confidential findings of Internal Self-identification Representation Data defined in Article 5.03.3(e) below. The Internal Self-Identification Data will be correlated with employment-related information, including number of positions held, position type, and salaries for purposes of reporting to the Employment Equity Committee.
- (f) Pursuant to its mandate, the Employment Equity Committee may have regard to other sources of external data to review representation thresholds, including the General Workforce Population Equity Group Data in Article 5.03.3(d).¹
- (g) Pursuant to its mandate given representation thresholds achieved within the bargaining unit, the Employment Equity Committee may consider whether to recommend to the parties and recommend, as part of its annual review of the Employment Equity Plan, that the parties aim for a higher goal than currently prevails.
- (h) The Employment Equity Committee may review the appointment process set out in Article 12.04 of the Unit 2 collective agreement, and make such recommendations to the parties as it considers appropriate.
- All data handled by the Employment Equity Committee will be in accordance with relevant privacy statutes.

for Canada as a whole (and for General Workforce Population Equity Groups):

¹ The parties acknowledge, solely for the purpose of the deliberations of the Employment Equity Committee, the following current data from reports commissioned by Statistics Canada or from the City of Toronto, provided by the Union, and for the General Workforce Population Equity Groups by Statistics Canada:

a. Women: 50.4% (48.2%)

b. Racialized people: 22.3% (21.3%)

c. Indigenous Peoples: 4.9% (4.0%)

d. Persons with disabilities: 22% (9.1%)

e. 2SLGBTQIA+ (Homosexual and Bisexual): 3%

for Toronto (and for General Workplace Population Equity Groups):

a. Women: 52% (48.7%)

b. Racialized people: 52% (48.8%)

c. Indigenous Peoples: 1% (0.8%)

d. Persons with disabilities: 24.3%

e. 2SLGBTQIA+: 4-5%

The Employment Equity Committee may obtain additional data particularly with respect to d. and e. above.

(j) Where issues of interpretation, data or process arise, the parties will review these at the Employment Equity Committee.

5.03.2 Terminology and Pronoun Use

- (a) The collective agreement has been amended to reflect 2SLGBTQIA+ throughout.
- (b) Throughout the collective agreement, the parties have adopted the pronoun "they" to represent the singular in place of *she* and *he*.

5.03.3 Definitions

(a) Equity Groups

For the purposes of the Collective Agreement, Equity Groups are defined as:

 Federal Contractor Program (FCP) Equity Groups: women, racialized groups (visible minorities) ("racialized"), Indigenous peoples (Aboriginal peoples) ("Indigenous"), and persons with disabilities: and

(ii) 2SLGBTQIA+

Note: The parties have defined 2SLGBTQIA+ as an Equity Group under the collective agreement and wish to remove any employment barriers and barriers for employees who self-identify as 2SLGBTQIA+. The implementation of 2SLGBTQIA+ as an Equity Group within the Collective Agreement will not interfere with the Employer's Federal Contractor Program obligations or its collection of Internal Self-Identification Representation Data.

(b) Intersectionality

For the purposes of the Collective Agreement, Intersectionality means the classification of self-identification information for employment equity purposes, considering combinations of two or more of the Equity Groups.²

(c) External Availability Data

For the purposes of the Collective Agreement, External Availability Data refers to the most recent Statistics Canada data for FCP Equity Groups by occupation for Canada as a whole or for Toronto, as the case may be.

² As background: Intersectionality is a way of acknowledging that there are multiple interlocking systems of power, privilege, and experiences of systemic discrimination based on race, gender, sexual identification, class, disability, etc. Most people are in multiple social categories and may have lived experiences of multiple forms of systemic discrimination. Intersectional analysis allows the parties to understand variations in the experience of inequality and privilege. An intersectional approach involves the Employer and the Union taking responsibility for workplace equity. This is consistent with the Ontario Human Rights Commission's approach to analysis that assumes an individual's experiences are based on multiple identities that can be linked to more than one ground of discrimination.

(d) General Workforce Population Equity Group Data

The most recent available Statistics Canada data for FCP Equity Groups without regard to occupation for Canada as a whole and for Toronto, as the case may be.

(e) Internal Self-identification Representation Data

For the purposes of the Collective Agreement, Internal Self-identification Representation Data refers to the self-identification data collected via self-identification surveys of current employees conducted by the Office of the Vice-President Equity, People and Culture on a regular basis and Applicant Self-Identification Data defined below in (f).

(f) Applicant Self-Identification Data

For the purposes of the Collective Agreement, Applicant Self-Identification Data refers to the data the Employer collects from the self-identification form that applicants may complete in an application or selection process. A provision for voluntary self-identification is part of the Application for a Teaching Assistantship Position.

5.03.4 Use and Reporting of Data

- (1) The following data establishes the foundation which the parties will rely on for decision-making in support of the mandate set out at Article 5.0.3.1(c):
 - (a) External Availability Data.
 - (b) Internal Self-identification Representation Data for the most recent consecutive three contract years for which the data is available as of the November 1 preceding the contract year for which appointment decisions will be made.
 - (c) Internal Self-identification Representation Data available as of November 1 each year correlated with employment-related information, including number of positions held, position type, and salaries, per Article 5.03.1(d).
 - (d) Applicant Self-Identification Data pertaining to the appointment and selection procedures, or programs listed by Article number in (i-iii) below, which serves as the sole source of equity data for individual applicants in regard to these appointment and selection procedures or programs:
 - (i) Article 12.04.1
 - (ii) Article 12.04.2
 - (iii) Article 23 Affirmative Action
- (2) The Employer will annually report on equity data as follows:
 - (a) By December 1 each year, the Employer will provide to the Employment Equity Committee non-confidential Internal Selfidentification Representation Data broken down by department and faculty for the most recent consecutive three contract years

for which the data is available as of the immediately preceding November 1, per Article 5.03.4(a)(ii).

Internal Self-Representation Data will be provided for individual academic units with 10 or more contract faculty members over the reporting period. For academic units with fewer than 10 contract faculty over the reporting period, the University will provide confirmation of whether that unit is below or has met the equity goal of fair representation for Equity Groups. Subject to any contrary recommendation from the Employment Equity Committee that is adopted by the Parties, for academic units with fewer than 10 contract faculty over the reporting period, Self-Representation Data will be provided for the Faculty as a whole, which serves as the basis for determining underrepresentation in these units per Article 5.04.4(b) below.

- (b) By December 1 of each year, the Employer will provide to the Employment Equity Committee non-confidential Internal Self-Representation data correlated with information including number of positions held, position type, and salaries available as of the immediately preceding November 1, per Article 5.03.1(d).
- (3) The Employment Equity Committee may ask for specific analyses in respect of the Internal Self-Identification Representation Data to support its activities. Such requests will not be unreasonably denied, taking into account availability of resources and/or costs that may be involved.

5.03.5 Underrepresentation

(a) Representation Thresholds

Unless otherwise agreed upon and, in order not to interfere with the Employer's FCP obligations, where the representation percentages are not lower than those for the FCP Equity Groups in the External Availability Data for Canada as a whole, underrepresentation shall be understood to mean fewer employees who identify as belonging to one or more of the Equity Groups than the External Availability Data for Toronto.

Informed by this understanding of underrepresentation, the representation thresholds for the FCP Equity Groups current as of March 1, 2021 are as follows:

Women: 56.4% Racialized: 52.2% Indigenous: 1.8%

Representation data for persons with disabilities is not available either for Toronto or nationally.

(b) Determination of Underrepresentation in Academic Units with Few Contract Faculty

Where the number of contract faculty teaching in an academic unit render the Internal Self-Identification Representation Data for the academic unit unavailable, subject to any contrary recommendation from the Employment Equity Committee that is adopted by the Parties, the Internal Self-Identification Representation Data for the Faculty as a whole will be used to determine the representation thresholds for the academic unit. Fewer than 10 contract faculty in an academic unit over the 3-year reporting period will be considered too few to make Internal Self-Identification Representation Data available for the academic unit.

5.03.6 Intersectional Application of Underrepresentation Thresholds

For the intersectional application of underrepresentation thresholds, under Article 12.04.2 of the Unit 2 collective agreement, the following will apply:

- (1) In academic units where there are fewer than 45.9% members in the academic unit employed in bargaining unit work who identify as women and there are fewer than 30.9% members in the academic unit employed in bargaining unit work who identify as members of a racialized group, then an applicant who self-identifies as a racialized woman (a woman who is a member of a racialized group) will be appointed.
- (2) If there are no racialized women applicants, then an applicant from the more underrepresented group (a woman or member of a racialized group) will be appointed.
- (3) If there are no applicants who self-identify as a member of either group or the academic unit has met both underrepresentation thresholds in (1), then an applicant who self-identifies as an Indigenous person or as a person with disabilities will be appointed.
- (4) If the academic unit has met the underrepresentation thresholds in (1) and there are no applicants from the FCP Equity Groups in (3) or there are no applicants from the FCP Equity Groups in (1) and (3), then an applicant who self-Identifies as 2SLGBTQIA+ will be hired.

Clarity Note: the Employment Equity provisions at Article 5.03 above were negotiated in the context of discussions with Unit 2. The parties acknowledge that not all provisions apply to Unit 1.

ARTICLE 6 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 6.01 (i) A grievance shall be defined as any difference arising out of the interpretation, application, administration or alleged violation of this agreement. In the conduct of grievances, the employer shall act reasonably, non-discriminatorily and in good faith.
 - (ii) A grievance shall be received within twenty-eight calendar days after the employee(s), or in the case of a policy grievance or union grievance as defined below, the union, became aware, or reasonably ought to have been aware, of the occurrence of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance.
 - (iii) Notwithstanding (ii), and subject to Article 12.14, where the Union queries an appointment or recommended appointment pursuant to Article 12.18 of the Unit 2 collective agreement, a grievance respecting that appointment or recommended appointment shall be considered if it is received within seventeen days of the date of the employer's response to the query, provided that the query is initiated within twenty-eight calendar days after the date of the "Notice of Recommended Appointment." The

employer will respond to the query within ten calendar days of the receipt of the query.

- 6.02 The employer acknowledges the rights and duties of the union officers and stewards to assist employees in preparing and presenting a grievance. The union may form a Grievance Committee for this purpose.
- 6.03 STEP ONE: If an employee believes they may have a grievance, they may first submit a grievance to and discuss the matter with their immediate supervisor, accompanied by their steward if they so wish. The supervisor shall give their reply within five calendar days.
- 6.04 STEP TWO: If the grievance is not resolved at Step One, or where Step One is not exercised, it shall be set forth in writing, be signed by the grievor and a union representative and given to their Chair or equivalent within fourteen calendar days. At this point, the written grievance shall contain details of the grievance, a statement of the matter in dispute, the specific provision(s) or interpretation of the agreement that allegedly has been violated and the relief sought. The Chair or equivalent shall convene a meeting to discuss the grievance within ten calendar days of the receipt of the grievance and shall give their reply, in writing, within ten calendar days of that meeting.
- 6.05 STEP THREE: If the grievance is not resolved at Step Two, the Grievance Committee shall submit the grievance to the Dean of the faculty in question within seventeen calendar days of the date of the Step Two reply. The Dean or their designated representative shall convene a meeting to discuss the grievance within fourteen calendar days of the receipt of the grievance and shall give their reply, in writing, within ten calendar days after that meeting.
- 6.06 STEP FOUR: If the grievance is not resolved at Step Three, the Grievance Committee shall submit the grievance to the Executive Director, Faculty Relations within seventeen calendar days of the date of the Step Three reply. The Executive Director, Faculty Relations or their designated representative shall convene a meeting to discuss the grievance within fourteen calendar days of receipt of the grievance and shall give their reply, in writing, within twenty-one calendar days of that meeting.
- 6.07 If the grievance is not settled at Step Four, it may be taken to Arbitration by a written notice signed by a chief steward and submitted to the Office of the Executive Director, Faculty Relations within twenty-eight calendar days after receipt of the employer's written reply as required in Step Four. The written notice shall contain details of the grievance, the specific provision(s) or interpretation of the agreement that allegedly has been violated, and the relief sought from the Arbitrator or Arbitration Board.
- 6.08 Subject to Article 6.14, the parties agree to follow the Grievance Procedure in accordance with the steps, time limits and conditions contained herein. If at Steps Two and Three, the employer's representative fails to give their written answer within the required time limit, the union and the employee may file the grievance at the next Step at the expiration of such time limit. If the employee or the Union fails to follow the Grievance Procedure in accordance with the required steps, time limits and conditions the grievance shall be deemed withdrawn.

- 6.09 GROUP GRIEVANCE: A group grievance, resulting from a consolidation of similar individual grievances seeking a common redress, may be initiated at Step Two if the employees are all employed within a single hiring unit, or at Step Three if employed in different hiring units, or at Step Four if employed in different faculties.
- 6.10 POLICY GRIEVANCE: A policy grievance, defined as involving question of general application or interpretation of this agreement, may be initiated by the union at Step Three or Step Four, as appropriate, subject to the time limits set out in 6.01 above.
- 6.11 UNION GRIEVANCE: The union and its representatives shall have the right to originate a grievance on behalf of an employee, or a group of employees, or the union, and to seek adjustment with the employer in the manner provided for in this article. Such grievances may be initiated at Step Three.
- 6.12 If the union notifies the employer in writing of an alleged violation of the collective agreement but indicates a decision not to grieve, this decision shall be without prejudice to grievances on similar matters. Such notification shall include a detailed statement of the matter in dispute and the specific provision(s) or interpretation of the agreement that allegedly have been violated.
- 6.13 The withdrawal of a grievance at any Step shall be without prejudice to grievances on similar matters if the employer receives written notification of this decision from the union. Settlements by the employer of grievances at Steps One and Two shall not prejudice the position of the employer or the union with respect to other grievances.
- 6.14 Any of the time allowances set out in this article may be extended by mutual agreement. The parties agree that such agreement shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 6.15.1 In exceptional circumstances, the union may apply to the Office of the Executive Director for expedited processing of a grievance. The Office of the Executive Director, Faculty Relations shall respond to this application within seven calendar days. When it is agreed that circumstances warrant it, the parties can agree to commence the grievance procedure at Step Four. Time limits set out in Article 6.01 above apply after the union has received the response from the Office of the Executive Director, Faculty Relations.
- 6.15.2 On application by the union, grievances alleging violations of Article 2.03, 4.01, 4.02, 4.03, 14.01 and grievances submitted pursuant to Article 10.02.6 (iii) in the Unit 1 collective agreement, shall be processed according to the expedited grievance procedure specified in this article.
- 6.16 The parties recognize the principle of confidentiality and agree that the identity of the grievor(s) and the fact and substance of the grievance(s) shall only be made available on a need to know basis. The parties further agree that a publication of a summary of the grievance(s) in a union newsletter shall not violate the principle of confidentiality.

- 6.17 No bargaining unit member in a supervisory capacity will be required to hear or attend the grievance hearings of another employee. The member in the supervisory capacity shall suffer no penalty in their employment or academic standing for exercising their rights under this article. In no way does this provision relieve the bargaining unit member of any other supervisory duties and responsibilities.
- 6.18 A grievor has the right to attend their grievance hearing at any step after Step One and not face their supervisor directly in such a hearing.
- 6.19 It is understood by the parties that, in the case of a successful or settled grievance, where the individual does not receive the agreed upon compensation within thirty days of the sign-off date, said payment will begin to accrue interest at the annualized rate which the University is receiving for its short-term investments at that time. The interest payment will be pro-rated.
- 6.20 Grievances concerning harassment, discrimination, or disability may be initiated at Step Four.

ARTICLE 7 – ARBITRATION

- 7.01 If the union so wishes, grievances shall be heard by a single Arbitrator or by a three person Arbitration Board. If a single Arbitrator is requested by the union, the union shall, in its notice of intent to proceed to Arbitration, suggest a person to serve as Arbitrator. The employer shall respond within ten working days, either agreeing to the union's proposed single Arbitrator or suggesting alternative Arbitrators. If the employer fails to respond within thirty-five working days, the grievance shall be deemed to be upheld on the basis of the redress sought by the union. If the parties cannot agree on an Arbitrator within thirty days, either party may request the Minister of Labour for the Province of Ontario to appoint a single Arbitrator.
- 7.02 The union's request for a Board of Arbitration shall name that party's appointee to the Board of Arbitration. Upon receipt of the notice, the employer shall, within forty-five days, advise the union of the name of its appointee to the Board of Arbitration. If the employer fails to respond within forty-five working days, the grievance shall be deemed to be upheld on the basis of the redress sought by the union.
- 7.03 The appointees to the Board of Arbitration shall then meet to decide upon the selection of the Chair of the Board. If the parties cannot agree upon the selection of the Chair within twenty-one days, either party may request the Minister of Labour for the Province of Ontario to appoint an impartial third member as Chair.
- 7.04 Each party shall bear the expenses of its representatives, participants, and witnesses and of the preparation and presentation of its own case. The fees and expenses of the Chair or single Arbitrator, the hearing room and any other expenses incidental to the Arbitration hearing shall be borne equally by the parties. The parties agree to use University facilities at no cost wherever possible.

- 7.05 The Board of Arbitration or single Arbitrator shall have no authority to add to, subtract from, modify, change, alter or ignore in any way the provisions of this agreement or any expressly written amendment or supplement thereto or to extend its duration, unless the parties have expressly agreed, in writing, to give it or their specific authority to do so or to make an award which has such effect.
- 7.06 Notwithstanding Articles 6.08 and 6.14, both parties agree that if an Arbitrator determines that the union has shown reasonable cause for a violation of time limits, the Arbitrator may hear the grievance.
- 7.07 The Arbitration Board or single Arbitrator shall have the authority to fashion a remedy appropriate in the circumstances to resolve the grievance regardless of the form in which the grievance was filed.
- 7.08 Should the parties disagree as to the meaning of the Board's decision, either party may apply to the Chair of the Board of Arbitration or single Arbitrator to reconvene to clarify the decision, which they shall do within five days.
- 7.09 Any of the time allowances set out in this article may be extended by mutual agreement. The parties agree that such agreement shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 7.10 The parties agree that a Board of Arbitration or single Arbitrator shall have the authority to resolve any matter referred pursuant to Article 10.04.2.

ARTICLE 8 - DISCIPLINE

8.01.1 JUST CAUSE

The employer shall not discipline, suspend or discharge an employee unless there is just cause. In any grievance over disciplinary action, the burden of proof of just cause lies with the employer.

8.01.2 The employer agrees that an employee shall not be disciplined solely for failure to perform their duties because they are arrested and/or incarcerated provided that the employee notifies their supervisor of the arrest and/or incarceration and the expected duration thereof as soon as possible. Further, it is understood that loss of salary for failure to perform scheduled duties shall not constitute discipline in the context of this article.

8.02.1 PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE

The employer accepts and gives effect to the concept of progressive discipline by adopting the procedures set forth below.

8.02.2 The employer may impose discipline only in accordance with the provisions of this article, and any discipline imposed which does not accord with this article shall be null and void.

8.02.3 CONFIDENTIALITY

The fact and substance of disciplinary investigations shall be treated as confidential by the employer and the union. It is a violation of confidentiality for the employer to disclose the fact and/or substance of a disciplinary investigation to people being interviewed as part of that investigation. It is

no violation of confidentiality to divulge pertinent information to those necessarily involved in the investigation and the processing of the complaint.

8.03.1 Subject to 8.03.3:

STEP ONE: NOTICE OF MEETING

- Prior to any consideration of discipline, the Chair or Dean or designate who has received a Formal Complaint under the University's Procedures for Dealing With Complaints of Harassment or Discrimination, or a complaint concerning the professional performance and/or conduct of an employee which is inappropriate to the employment relationship, including sexual and/or gender or racial and/or ethnic harassment, shall, within twenty-one calendar days of receiving the complaint, notify the employee and the union and schedule a meeting to discuss the subject matter of the complaint informally. (Where there has been a Formal Complaint under the University's Procedures for Dealing With Complaints of Harassment or Discrimination, it is understood that an investigation into such a complaint can require a longer process. It is agreed that any such investigation shall be conducted as expeditiously as possible so as to be completed within 90 calendar days of the initial Step One Meeting, or such longer time as the parties may mutually agree.) Such Notice of Meeting shall be in writing using a letter or letters similar to the form contained in Appendix C and shall contain a brief but clear statement of the allegations which form the basis of the complaint, of the employee's right to union representation at the meeting, as well as the time, place and date of the meeting, and shall inform the employee that they may request an alternative meeting time.
- (ii) If the complaint is not dismissed or otherwise resolved as a result of the meeting referred to in 8.03.1(i), or where the employee waives explicitly, or implicitly by not attending, their opportunity for such meeting, and the Chair, Dean, Director or designate determines that further action is warranted, they shall do one of the following:
 - (a) where the employee concerned is within two years of the start date of their first appointment in Unit 2, establish a Competence and Ability Review Period (CARP) subject to Article 12.09.2 of the Unit 2 collective agreement;
 - (b) initiate a formal evaluation pursuant to Article 13;
 - (c) send a Letter of Warning to the employee.

NOTE: If an employee, who by not attending implicitly waives their opportunity for such meeting, notifies the Chair, Dean, Director or designate as soon as possible of reasonable cause for non-attendance, the action per (a), (b), or (c) shall not apply unless and until the opportunity for a second meeting is provided.

(iii) The decision to establish a CARP or to initiate a formal evaluation (per (a) or (b) above) shall be communicated in writing to the employee within fourteen (14) calendar days of the meeting date or the date scheduled for the meeting. Where a letter respecting establishment of a CARP or initiation of a formal evaluation is sent to an employee, the union, the hiring unit, the Office of the Dean, and the Office of the Assistant Vice-President (HR&ER) shall be the only parties to receive a copy. (iv) The decision to establish a CARP or to initiate a formal evaluation (taken per (a) or (b) above) shall not be construed as discipline and shall not form part of the employee's disciplinary record, and cannot be used against an employee in any decision made with respect to their present or future employment, other than as specified in Article 8.03.1(i) and Article 8.03.4.

8.03.2 STEP TWO: LETTER OF WARNING

- (i) The decision to send a Letter of Warning (per (c) above) shall be communicated in writing to the employee within fourteen (14) calendar days of the meeting date or the date scheduled for the meeting. Where a Letter of Warning is sent to an employee, the union, the hiring unit, the Office of the Dean, and the Office of the Executive Director, Faculty Relations shall be the only parties to receive a copy.
- (ii) The Letter of Warning shall state that discipline may be considered, in accordance with the procedures herein contained, following a repetition of the act or omission which is the subject matter of the complaint and/or, where the complaint concerns the standard of the employee's work, if the employee fails to bring their work up to a reasonable standard by a given date. Such date shall give the employee reasonable opportunity to correct the problem(s) referred to in the Letter of Warning.
- (iii) The decision to send a Letter of Warning [taken per 8.03.1(ii)(c)] shall not be construed as discipline and shall not form part of the employee's disciplinary record, and cannot be used against an employee in any decision made with respect to their present or future employment, other than as specified in Article 8.03.1(i) and Article 8.03.4.
- 8.03.3 Notwithstanding 8.02.1, 8.03.1 and 8.03.2, it is understood that the employer retains the right, in exceptional circumstances, to discipline an employee for just cause without having first issued such a written warning, subject to Articles 6 and 7 and to the procedures outlined below.
- 8.03.4 It is further understood that the employer is not precluded by this article from relying on and introducing as evidence at any stage of the grievance and arbitration procedure the employee's previous disciplinary record. Any relevant warnings previously issued can only be introduced as evidence that the employee has received Notice as specified in 8.03.1 (ii).

8.04.1 STEP THREE: DISCIPLINE MEETING

Prior to imposing discipline, and within fourteen days of becoming aware of circumstances which, in their opinion, provide prima facie grounds for disciplinary action, the Dean or their designate shall notify the employee and the union in writing of the time and place of a meeting to discuss the matter and shall advise the employee of their right to union representation. Such notice shall contain sufficient information and details of the complaint to enable the employee to make adequate response to the allegations.

8.04.2 NOTIFICATION OF ACTION

The Dean or designate:

 shall within fourteen days of such meeting advise the employee in writing, with a copy to the union, of their decision, and shall include the reasons for such decision if disciplinary action is to be taken;

- (ii) shall, where the discharge or the suspension without pay of the employee is being considered, delay the imposition of discipline for seven calendar days (pro-rated for the sessions other than fall/winter, but not fewer than three working days), on request from the union and/or the employee.
- 8.05 It is agreed that the employer has the right in exceptional circumstances to suspend an employee during the period of its consideration of the matter, including the delay in 8.04.2 (ii), and prior to the imposition of any other discipline. In all such cases the suspensions shall be with pay.
- 8.06 Notwithstanding 8.03.4, any discipline or warning shall not be used against an employee after a period of twenty-four months from the date of the warning or discipline.
- 8.07 If the employee wishes to grieve their discipline, when the disciplinary action is not a discharge, the grievance may be initiated at Step Three. If they wish to grieve their discharge, it may be initiated directly at Step Four. In either case, the grievance shall be presented within fourteen calendar days of the date of the letter provided for in 8.04.2 (i).
- 8.08 Any of the time allowances set out in this article may be extended if mutually agreed to in writing by the employer and the union. Such agreement shall not be unreasonably withheld by either party.
- 8.09 (i) No bargaining unit member in a supervisory capacity will invoke the disciplinary provisions of this collective agreement on any other bargaining unit member employee. The member in a supervisory capacity shall refer all complaints in which discipline may be indicated to their immediate supervisor (e.g., the Chair). The employer retains the right to interview the member prior to proceeding further.
 - (ii) No bargaining unit member in a supervisory capacity shall be required to attend pre-disciplinary (per 8.03.1) or disciplinary (per 8.04.1) hearings.
 - (iii) No bargaining unit member in a supervisory capacity shall be held responsible for the act or omission that is the subject of a complaint or discipline, or any consequences deriving there from, of any other employee. This in no way relieves the bargaining unit member of any of their supervisory duties and responsibilities.
 - (iv) No bargaining unit member in a supervisory capacity shall suffer any penalty in their employment or academic standing for exercising their rights under this article.

ARTICLE 9 – NO STRIKES/NO LOCKOUTS

- 9.01 The Union undertakes there will be no strike and the Employer undertakes there will be no lockout so long as this agreement continues to operate. The meaning of the words "strike" and "lockout" shall be as defined in the Ontario Labour Relations Act.
- 9.02 In the event that any employee of York University, other than those covered by this agreement, engages in a lawful strike and maintains picket lines,

employees covered by this agreement shall not be required to perform work normally done by that employee.

ARTICLE 10 - POSITIONS AND RATES OF PAY

10.01.1 The parties recognize that the employer wishes to provide teaching opportunities for full-time graduate students. Such students will normally be employed in tutor 1, tutor 2, tutor 3, tutor 4, tutor 6, tutor 7, or writing instructor positions. However, the employer reserves the right to appoint such students to no more than fifty-five (55) course director positions (not including any course director positions to which full-time graduate students are appointed when there have been no suitably qualified candidates with applicable prior experience in Unit 2 for course director positions originally posted in Unit 2) during any twelve-month period ending 31 August. In identifying courses to be made available as ticketed course opportunities, hiring units will give first consideration to courses that were not taught by an employee in the Unit 2 bargaining unit in the immediately preceding contract year.

Notwithstanding Article 10.01.2, the employer further reserves the right to appoint such students to additional positions equal to one-third of the number of Research release-time stipends granted each year to holders of SSHRC Research Grants. If a hiring unit has an even number of research release-time stipends in a single year, the ratio shall be achieved by averaging the positions over two or more years.

The Administration will ensure – and verify through report – that released courses are being distributed on the basis of one Unit 1 ticket for each group of two Unit 2 replacement appointments. The courses filled must have been taught in the previous year by a faculty member on release, or by a faculty member now taking on courses of released colleagues, or courses that the faculty member on leave had been scheduled to teach. These Unit 1 tickets shall not exceed the fore noted ratio. The Administration will report as soon as the grants are accepted and again, when the appointments begin.

Effective 2015-16 the ticket application process is as follows:

- (i) PhD students wishing to apply for a ticketed course directorship will do so by January 31st using the standard Application for Teaching Assistantship Positions in Appendix F.
- (ii) Applications for ticketed course directorships will additionally include, along with the Application Form in Appendix F:
 - A letter indicating the applicant's interest in teaching a course; how teaching a course fits with the applicant's future career aspirations; the subject matter the applicant is most qualified to teach; and the term or terms in which the applicant would be available to teach the course;
 - b. A statement from the applicant's supervisor indicating a ticketed course director position at this stage is appropriate and will not negatively affect the applicant's progress in the Program.
 - c. Units may also require references from one or more course directors for whom the applicant has served as a teaching assistant.

Units may wish to provide additional guidance regarding item (ii)(a) above; such additional guidance will be communicated by the Unit to potential applicants.

- (iii) Programs will identify the potential ticketed course opportunities and will communicate the list of opportunities to applicants by no later than April 1. If the Program will have no ticketed course directorship opportunities, it will advise the applicants by no later than April 1. Applicants may indicate their preference for a specific opportunity by April 15.
- (iv) Applicants will be assessed and ranked on the basis of their applications. Units may optionally include an interview process; if an interview process is included, the interview process and its role in the applicant assessment will be communicated to applicants. In all cases, appointment decisions will be communicated to applicants by May 15.
- (v) Preference for appointments to ticketed course directorships will first be given to applicants in their upper years (year 4 and up) with the least prior experience as a ticketed course director. Units may establish their own eligibility criteria with respect to year or years of program and/or also consider progress toward program completion among upper-year applicants; any such criteria consideration will be communicated by the Unit to potential applicants.
- (vi) A minimum of two ticketed courses directorships will be made available to each faculty to ensure the equitable availability of ticketed course directorships among those faculties who may wish to use ticketed courses directorships.
- (vii) Giving preference first to qualified applicants in their upper years per (v) above, a minimum of 50% of the ticketed course directorships at the faculty level will be prioritized in each contract year for qualified applicants who self-identify as a member of one or more of the Equity Groups, as follows:
 - (a) A minimum of 50% of the Equity Group-prioritized ticketed course directorships will be further prioritized for qualified applicants who self-identify as Indigenous or racialized:
 - (b) In selecting between or among two or more qualified applicants who self-identify as Indigenous or racialized or between or among two or more qualified applicants who self-identify as other than Indigenous or racialized first priority will be given to applicants who self-identify as a member of two or more Equity Groups.
- (viii) Where there are no qualified applicants who self-identify as a member of an Equity Group, the ticketed course directorship will be awarded as set out in sections (iv-v) above.
- 10.01.2 In such circumstances where full-time graduate students are appointed to course directorship positions originally posted in Unit 2 and for which there were no suitably qualified and available Unit 2 applicants, the hiring unit shall issue a Notice of Recommended Appointment to all Unit 2 applicants as well as to the Union stipulating that there were no qualified and available applicants in Unit 2.

- 10.01.3 The employer shall provide the union with a list of the appointees and the courses to which they are appointed by 31 October of each year and by similarly reasonable dates in other sessions. Included with the list will be a report on the number of applicants and the number of appointees who self-identified as a member of one or more of the designated employment equity groups, a copy of which will be provided to the Joint Labour Management Committee.
- 10.01.4 For all employees appointed as course directors in Unit 1 for the first time, including those appointed to positions originally posted in Unit 2, the employer shall provide, at their request, the assistance of a marker/grader at the rate of one hour of marking/grading per course enrolment, to a maximum of fifty hours.

10.01.5 BRIDGE

Experience gained for appointments held while a full-time graduate student employee in Unit 1 shall count as applicable prior experience, as defined in Article 12.02.2 in the Unit 2 collective agreement, towards appointments in Unit 2. In all cases of such counting, experience accrued while an employee in Unit 1 shall be identified, calculated, interpreted and applied in accordance with the provisions of the Unit 2 collective agreement.

10.02 WORKLOAD

- 10.02.1 Any position listed in Article 10.04 and held by a full-time graduate student is either a full or a partial teaching assistantship. When a full-time graduate student is hired for a full teaching assistantship, it is understood that they will not be required to work more than an average of ten hours per week over the academic session to a total of no more than 270 hours. A full teaching assistantship is defined as one course director assignment, or one writing instructor assignment, or two tutor 1 assignments, or two three-lab-hours per week assignments as tutor 2, or 270 hours of tutor 3, tutor 4, or coach (Fine Arts) assignments, or 100 hours of music tutor, or two three-hour studio assignments as tutor 6 (studio instructor, Fine Arts [two two-hour assignments as tutor 6 in Dance]) or one tutor 7 position plus one-half of any of the full teaching assignments as computer centre advisor. If a fractional teaching assistantship is assigned, the work requirements shall be adjusted accordingly.
- 10.02.2 (i) All work of a teaching assistant assigned and/or approved by the course supervisor shall be included in the hours noted above. This work may include, but is not limited to, preparation for classes, preparation of written or audio-visual materials, attending lectures, teaching, leading discussions and supervising laboratories, rating students' work, holding office hours, consulting with students, invigilation of tests and exams, writing and grading tests, examinations and lab sets, grading essays, term papers and problem sets, setting up experiments, conducting field trips, and conferring with the supervisor as required by the teaching assistant's teaching duties.
 - (ii) Any employer-required training or orientation of fewer than ten hours, or fewer than fifteen hours in the case of a first appointment as an employee of York University, shall be included in the hours specified in Article 10.02.1 and normally shall take place during the period of time that the employee holds the position. Such training may include up to

five (5) hours of mandatory Occupational Health and Safety and AODA training, and Sexual Violence training. Any employer-required training or orientation of more than ten hours shall be reimbursed for those hours beyond ten hours, at the Overwork Rate. Where the employer is requiring that an employee attend training or orientation the employee will be provided with timely, advance notice.

- 10.02.3 It is recognized that in keeping with the regulations of the Faculty of Graduate Studies, full teaching assistantships shall consist of no more than 270 hours. The parties agree that in carrying out the following workload provisions, the objective of the course supervisor and the teaching assistant is to avoid overwork
- 10.02.4 Since the course supervisor is primarily responsible for assigning reasonable duties and responsibilities, allocating sufficient hours, and ensuring that the assigned duties and responsibilities of the assistantship can be completed within the time allocated:
 - (i) As soon as possible after the start of the appointment, and, normally, no later than the end of September, the course supervisor shall assign and discuss the duties and responsibilities and the reasonable pacing of the work assigned, taking into consideration the normal sessional fluctuation and patterns of work, of the appointment, in as much detail as practicable, with the teaching assistant. This discussion, including the allocation of time for the various duties and responsibilities, shall be confirmed in writing to the teaching assistant by the course supervisor with a copy to the hiring unit Chair and to the union within fourteen (14) calendar days of the meeting. This written confirmation shall hereafter be referred to as the Workload Form.
 - (ii) The course supervisor shall again discuss the assigned duties and responsibilities with the teaching assistant to assess whether the remaining duties and responsibilities can be completed within the hours allocated. This subsequent meeting normally shall be held as soon after the mid-point of the course as practicable, and by the end of January in the fall/winter session. The discussion and assessment shall be confirmed in writing to the teaching assistant by the course supervisor, with a copy to the hiring unit Chair and to the union within fourteen (14) calendar days of the meeting. Where the assessment indicates that overwork has occurred or is likely to occur, the course supervisor and teaching assistant shall meet, with a union representative present if the teaching assistant so wishes, and, where appropriate, shall attempt to find a mutually acceptable remedy.
 - (iii) Where an employee holds a teaching assistantship in Unit 1 for the first time, and the course supervisor fails to discharge their responsibilities per (i) and (ii) above, work performed by the teaching assistant up to the time a workload meeting is held normally shall be deemed to have been assigned and/or approved by the course supervisor.
 - (iv) Where an employee holds a teaching assistantship in Unit 1 for the second or subsequent time, and the course supervisor fails to discharge their responsibilities per (i) or (ii) above by the deadlines therein specified, and the teaching assistant or Union promptly thereafter notifies the Chair pursuant to 10.02.6 (ii) that such meeting has not been held, work

performed by the teaching assistant up to the time such meeting is held normally shall be deemed to have been assigned and/or approved by the course supervisor.

- 10.02.5 Since the teaching assistant is primarily responsible for ensuring that the assigned duties and responsibilities of the assistantship are completed within the time allocated:
 - (i) Notwithstanding 10.02.4(ii), as soon as the teaching assistant becomes aware, or reasonably ought to have been aware that the hours in 10.02.1 may be exceeded, normally they shall request in writing a meeting with the course supervisor, or in exceptional circumstances shall request in writing a meeting with the Chair, to discuss possible overwork. The course supervisor or Chair and teaching assistant shall meet, with a union representative present if the teaching assistant so wishes, and, where appropriate, shall attempt to find a mutually acceptable remedy.
 - (ii) An acceptable remedy in a discussion as per 10.02.4(ii) or 10.02.5 (i) above, is compensation for additional hours worked, provided that the Dean or their designate approves such compensation.
- 10.02.5 (i) Where the teaching assistant or the union believes that the workload provisions of the collective agreement have not been fulfilled, or where a mutually acceptable remedy is not found, they normally shall inform the Chair of the workload concerns. The Chair shall consult with the responsible union representative(s) and the teaching assistant, if appropriate, within seven days of the receipt of the notice, and, where appropriate, shall attempt to find an acceptable remedy. Normally, the Chair shall have fourteen days from the receipt of notice to resolve the matter.
 - (ii) Where, upon completion of the procedures specified in Article 10.02.6(i), the matter is not satisfactorily resolved, grievances alleging violations of Articles 10.02.3 through 10.02.6 shall normally proceed to Step 3.
 - (iii) In exceptional circumstances, on application by the union indicating such exceptional circumstances, grievances alleging violations of Articles 10.02.3 through 10.02.6 may be processed according to the expedited grievance procedure in Article 6.15.
 - (iv) Notwithstanding 10.02.5 (ii), an acceptable remedy of a grievance alleging overwork is compensation for additional hours worked at the Overwork Rate.
- 10.02.7 Where not in conflict with centralized administrative deadlines*, such as the final date for submitting grades, Unit 1 employees will not be required to fulfil marking/grading obligations for a period of five calendar days immediately prior to a dissertation or thesis (or major paper equivalent) defense, or a major paper deadline in a graduate course or a comprehensive examination or the equivalent degree requirement in programs not requiring comprehensive examinations or presentation at academic conferences. Further, where not in conflict with centralized administrative deadlines, Unit 1 employees will not be required to submit grades for a period of three days immediately following the fore noted events/activities. It is understood that it is the responsibility

of the employee to notify the hiring unit of their intention to exercise this entitlement.

Where a centralized administrative deadline for the completion of grading falls within a period of five calendar days immediately prior to or three days immediately following a major paper deadline in a graduate course, or a comprehensive examination or the equivalent degree requirement in programs not requiring comprehensive examinations, and where the conflict cannot otherwise be resolved, the appropriate graduate director shall reach a reasonable accommodation with the teaching assistant, their academic supervisor and/or their graduate instructor; such accommodation may include a rescheduling of the teaching assistant's academic deadline.

- *1. Fall term course drop date
- 2. Final grades, fall term
- 3. Full year course drop date
- 4. Winter term course drop date
- Final grades
- 10.02.8 Where two Unit 1 employees are each allotted a partial teaching assistantship for the same tutorial group in a summer Foundations course, each will be consulted and allowed an opportunity for input by the course supervisor regarding the manner in which the work required is divided between the partial teaching assistants assigned to the group.

10.03.1 REMUNERATION FOR TEACHING ASSISTANTS

Effective September 1, 2020 for the first full teaching assistantship in each twelve- month period a grant-in-aid of \$3,992 shall be added to the remuneration so that the total base salary (articulated below in Article 10.04.1) plus grant-in-aid for a full teaching assistantship is \$16,088.

Effective September 1, 2021 for the first full teaching assistantship in each twelve-month period a grant-in-aid of \$4,033 shall be added to the remuneration so that the total base salary (articulated below in 10.04.1) plus grant-in-aid for a full teaching assistantship is \$16,249.

Effective September 1, 2022 for the first full teaching assistantship in each twelve- month period a grant-in-aid of \$4,073 shall be added to the remuneration so that the total base salary (articulated below in 10.04.1) plus grant-in-aid for a full teaching assistantship is \$16,411.

A teaching assistant shall be paid the base salary at the rates set out in Article 10.04.1 for any teaching assistantships or fractional teaching assistantships beyond the first full teaching assistantship in each twelve-month period. The grant-in- aid applies only to the first full teaching assistantship (or to fractional teaching assistantships to the total of a first full teaching assistantship) as defined in Article 10.02.1 during each 1 September to 31 August twelve-month period. In the case of a fractional teaching assistantship, the value of the grant-in-aid need not be paid to computer centre advisors unless the position is being used to fulfil the employer's priority pool obligations to the individual. For the purposes of this article, a full-time graduate student is as defined in the Faculty of Graduate Studies calendar.

Individuals who are:

- 1. In the priority pool;
- 2. hold a summer half teaching assistantship
- and can reasonably expect to be offered a teaching assistantship in the f/w academic session can elect to bank the summer portion of their salary supplement and grant-in-aid and receive them in the subsequent fall/ winter academic session.

For a fuller explanation of how teaching assistant pay is configured refer to Appendix G: "Remuneration for Teaching Assistants"

- 10.03.2 (a) For Employment Insurance purposes only a course director for a 6 credit course will be deemed to have worked 535 hours. Other assignments will be pro-rated.
 - (b) The rate of a course directorship will be substituted for the rate of a teaching assistantship including grant-in-aid for the purpose of satisfying the additional guaranteed funding for Priority Pool Members specified in the Letter of Agreement: Additional Funding for Priority Pool Members. For clarity, if the rate of a teaching assistantship including GIA is \$14,000 and the rate of a course directorship is \$16,000, the additional guaranteed funding for Priority Pool members set out in the Letter of Agreement will be in addition to the course directorship rate and not in addition to the teaching assistantship rate such that if the total amount based on the teaching assistantship rate is \$20,000 the total amount for Priority Pool members with a course directorship will be \$22,000.

10.04.1 SALARY RATES

Full Teaching Assistantship: Sept. 1, 2020 – \$16,088

Sept.1, 2021 – \$16,249 Sept.1, 2022 – \$16,411

POSITION TITLE	SEPT. 1/2020 SALARY PER ACADEMIC SESSION OR HOURLY RATE	SEPT. 1/2021 SALARY PER ACADEMIC SESSION OR HOURLY RATE	SEPT. 1/2022 SALARY PER ACADEMIC SESSION OR HOURLY RATE
Course Director	\$18,090	\$18,271	\$18,454
Tutor 1	\$6048	\$6108	\$6169
Tutor 2 (Demonstrator: 3 lab hrs/wk)	\$6488	\$6553	\$6619
Tutor 3 (Marker/Grader)	\$38.95	\$39.34	\$39.73
Tutor 4 (Individual Tutor)	\$38.95	\$39.34	\$39.73
Tutor 6 (Studio Instructor)	\$6048	\$6108	\$6169
Visual Arts Tutor 6	\$7563	\$7639	\$7715
Tutor 7 (Miscellaneous)	\$6048	\$6108	\$6169
Music Tutor	\$78.22	\$79.00	\$79.79
Instructor (Faculty of Education)	\$6048	\$6108	\$6169
Coach (Fine Arts)	\$45.35	\$45.80	\$46.26
Writing Instructor	\$18,090	\$18,271	\$18,454

Team Lecturer (pro-rated in accordance with the Course Director rate)	\$18,090	\$18,271	\$18,454
Computer Centre Advisor	\$22.73	\$22.96	\$23.19
Overwork Rate***	\$45.08	\$45.53	\$45.99

- *** The overwork rate shall only apply to Article 10.02.2(ii); Article 10.02.6(iv); the New Letter of Intent re: Training; and Article 12.09
- 10.04.2 The Employer will notify Unit 1 members of the seniority points attached to each tutor position by including the seniority points for each position in the posting.
- 10.04.3 The Employer will specify the seniority value for the course being offered as a part of the offer of employment.

10.04.4 DEFINITIONS

"COURSE DIRECTOR" shall be defined as an individual assigned sole principal responsibility for the design and/or presentation of a course (except where the course is a 1000-level College Course) or an individual assigned these responsibilities in a team-taught course. For the purposes of calculating salary and experience, it is recognized that one course director position normally consists of three contact teaching hours per week in the fall/winter session, or the pro-rated equivalent in other sessions. It is also recognized, however, that there are anomalies which deviate from this norm for a variety of reasons which may include but are not limited to: the nature and level of the course and pedagogy involved; the amount of out-of-class preparation time; the size of the class; the number of weeks in the session and/or reasonable faculty unit practices. The parties agree that the identification of a position as an anomaly may justify remunerating that position at a salary higher or lower than specified in Article 10.04.1. In such cases, the parties shall negotiate and agree upon the remuneration for such positions. This provision applies to the identification of any position with anomalous contact hours created after June 23, 1994, or to any proposed changes to any existing position with anomalous contact hours effective after June 23, 1994. Where the parties fail to agree upon the remuneration for any such position, the question may be referred directly to Arbitration in accordance with Article 7.10.

"TEAM LECTURER" shall be defined as an individual responsible for a portion of a course as part of a team in a team-taught course.

"TUTORIAL LEADER" shall normally be defined as an individual who prepares for and conducts a tutorial, evaluates work of the students within the tutorial and performs related duties as directed by the course supervisor, but who is not assigned principal responsibility for the design and/or presentation of a course. For the purposes of calculating salary and experience, it is recognized that one tutorial leader (tutor 1) position normally consists of one (1) one-hour tutorial group per week in the fall/winter session, or the prorated equivalent in other sessions. It is also recognized, however, that there are anomalies which deviate from this norm for a variety of reasons which may include but are not limited to: the nature and level of the course and pedagogy involved; the amount of out-of-class preparation time; the size of the class; the

number of weeks in the session and/or reasonable faculty/ unit practices. The parties agree that the identification of a position as an anomaly may justify remunerating that position at a salary higher or lower than specified in Article 10.04.1.

In such cases, the parties shall negotiate and agree upon the remuneration for such positions. This provision applies to the identification of any position with anomalous contact hours created after June 23, 1994, or to any proposed changes to any existing position with anomalous contact hours effective after June 23, 1994. Where the parties fail to agree upon the remuneration for any such position, the question may be referred directly to Arbitration in accordance with Article 7.10.

"INSTRUCTOR (FACULTY OF EDUCATION)" shall be defined as an individual in the Faculty of Education who is assigned secondary responsibility for the presentation of a course in which a course director is also appointed and for which the team lecturer model is not applicable. It is understood that the workload entailed in an instructor assignment shall constitute no more than one-third of the workload in that course.

"TUTOR 3" shall be defined as an individual who marks and grades students' work, and who may perform related duties such as consultation with students and invigilation, but who is not assigned principal responsibility for the design and/or presentation of a course or for the conduct of tutorial groups.

"MUSIC TUTOR" shall be defined as a professional-level musician/teacher who is contracted by the Department of Music to teach private instrumental/vocal lessons in performance and/or to coach/lead/conduct music performance sectionals in courses (i.e. chamber music ensembles, jazz combos, world music ensembles, choirs, workshops, repertoire choirs etc.) and other related duties as assigned by the course director. Music Tutor appointees are not responsible for recitals, performance juries or concerts. However, the duties may include marking in the individual sessions, including attendance, performance levels and written work associated with those sessions. For the purpose of calculating experience it is recognized that 70 hours of Music Tutor is equivalent to one type 2 unit of applicable prior experience.

10.04.5 The Labour/Management Committee shall be responsible for reviewing contact hours anomalies. Hiring units which have anomalies shall, upon request, provide the Committee with a written rationale for these anomalies. The Committee shall, taking into consideration all of the information it has before it, develop criteria defining such anomalies and establish procedures whereby these anomalies may be approved by agreement of the parties.

10.05 TECHNOLOGY AND INSTRUCTION

- 10.05.1 Where email communication takes place, the employee shall provide students with an email contact address and may, acting reasonably, determine not if but when and to what extent email responses are to be provided.
- 10.05.2 Once an employee has been appointed to a course director position for a particular session they will not be required to convert that course to an alternate mode of delivery.

- 10.05.3 Where on-line applications are required for internal bursaries, scholarships or awards administered by the Faculty of Graduate Studies, hard copy versions of these application forms will be made available to the union at their request on behalf of specific CUPE 3903 employees for whom on-line access is not reasonably available. No Unit 1 employee's application will be rendered ineligible owing to difficulties with internal electronic applications.
- 10.05.4 No member shall be denied a teaching position where technology is required for the proper instruction of the course owing to a lack of technological knowledge or skill without being provided the opportunity to a) access training to upgrade their skills or b) demonstrate their technological competency.
- 10.05.5 Where technology is not required for the proper instruction of the course, no member shall be denied a teaching position owing to lack of technological knowledge or skill.
- 10.05.6 Where technology is required for the proper instruction of the course, the employer shall ensure that the appropriate equipment is readily accessible.

10.06 SALARY ADJUSTMENTS

In each year of the collective agreement, no person who has held a position in the bargaining unit prior to 1 September shall receive a salary for a similar position less than the salary for the position when previously held, adjusted to the current salary grid.

10.07 Salaries, plus any grant-in-aid, shall be paid in equal monthly instalments over the period of the appointment and a statement of earnings and deductions shall be provided, also on a monthly basis. When an appointment has not been processed in time to effect payment on the normal payday of the first month, the employer shall make that payment as soon as practicable. An employee shall have the right to complete a Revenue Canada TD1 form.

Except in circumstances beyond its reasonable control, the Faculty of Graduate Studies shall post the Grant-in-Aid monies to a student's account by no later than the 25th of every month.

10.08 Should a teaching assistant be the recipient of a scholarship or fellowship that limits additional grant or total income to a level below that earned in salary and grant-in-aid by the teaching assistant, the employer shall, at the employee's request, reduce the amount of grant-in-aid in order that the employee may retain the full amount of the scholarship or fellowship. However, the salary portion of the teaching assistantship shall not be reduced.

10.09 VACATION PAY

All members of the bargaining unit shall be entitled to an additional percentage of their salary as vacation pay. For those employees who have less than five years of cumulative service, vacation pay shall be 4%. For those who have five or more cumulative years of service vacation pay shall be 6%. Vacation pay shall be calculated, identified separately, and included as part of an employee's regular monthly salary payment unless the employee requests in writing at the time they are appointed that their vacation pay be included in the last regular monthly salary payment.

- 10.10 Commencing in fall 1999, the employer shall provide a statement itemizing the various components of teaching assistant remuneration with each monthly pay cheque. In the interim, and as a supplement to the above-noted statement, at the beginning of each session, the employer shall send to each Unit 1 member a memorandum detailing and explaining the various components of teaching assistant remuneration.
- 10.11 Upon termination of employment, the employer shall issue a Record of Employment in compliance with Service Canada requirements, or within five days, whichever is sooner. Should a paper copy be requested by the employee, one shall be provided within five days of a written request, following the termination of employment.

10.12 GRADUATE FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Beginning September 1, 2015, all members of the bargaining unit who are visa students shall receive for each term in which they are registered full time and pay fees \$1085 per term. Effective the 2017-18 contract year, this amount will be increased to \$1108, in the 2018-19 contract year to \$1132, and in the 2019-20 contract year to \$1158. In the 2020-2021 contract year this amount will be increased to \$1,170; in the 2021-2022 contract year to \$1,182 and in the 2022-2023 contract year of \$1,194. Beginning September 1, 2015 visa students in the second year of the priority pool or a later year in the priority pool will receive in each term for which they are registered and pay fees \$1295 per term. Effective the 2017-18 contract year, this amount will be increased to \$1322, in the 2018-19 contract year to \$1351, and in the 2019-20 contract year to \$1382. In the 2020-2021 contract year this amount will be increased to \$1396; in the 2021-2022 contract year to \$1410 and in the 2022-2023 contact year to \$1424.

Beginning September 1, 2016 all other members of the bargaining unit shall receive for each term in which they are registered full-time and pay fees \$649 per term. Effective the 2017-18 contract year, this amount will be increased to \$663, in the 2018-19 contract year to \$678, and in the 2019-20 contract year to \$694. In the 2020-2021 contract year this amount will be increased to \$701; in the 2021-2022 contract year to \$708 an in the 2022-2023 contract year to \$715. Beginning September 1, 2016 all other members of the bargaining unit in the second year of the priority pool or a later year of the priority pool will receive for each term in which they are registered full-time and pay fees \$814 per term. Effective the 2017-18 contract year this amount will be increased to \$831, in the 2018-19 contract year to \$849, and in the 2019-20 contract year to \$869. In the 2020-21 contract year this amount will be increased to \$878; in the 2021-2022 contract year to \$887 and in the 2022-2023 contract year to \$896.

Except in circumstances beyond its reasonable control, the Faculty of Graduate Studies shall post the Graduate Financial Assistance monies to a student's account by no later than November 1 for the Fall term, March 1 for the Winter term and July 1 for the Summer term.

10.12.1 INTEREST ON OUTSTANDING TUITION FEES

All bargaining unit members who elect payment of fees by payroll deduction shall not be charged any fees for this service. Interest on the outstanding balance will not be applied to the accounts of members who apply for and

- authorize payment by this method, in writing, on the appropriate form, to be completed in the Faculty of Graduate Studies Office by the required deadline.
- 10.12.2 No member shall have collective agreement payments which are processed through the student account system (with the exception of graduate financial assistance) reduced by an amount owing without the member's written permission. The permission form shall inform the employee that they have the right to consult the union before signing the form.

10.13 PENSION PLAN

- 10.13.1 The employer shall provide for those eligible employees who are not members of a full-time pension plan and who are not eligible to be members of a full-time pension plan at York University or elsewhere an opportunity to participate in the York University Pension Plan (the Plan).
- 10.13.2 All eligible members who are not enrolled in the Plan will be notified of their eligibility in writing by October 31 each year. This notice of eligibility will include the formula in the Pension Plan for employee and Employer contributions to the Plan along with a generic example illustrating the employee and Employer contributions based on a particular number of Course Directorships.
- 10.13.3 The Union shall select one representative to sit on the All-University Pension Committee and at least one representative to sit on the Board of Trustees of the Plan.
- 10.13.4 The Employer agrees to continue to sponsor educational programs mounted by the Retirement Consultation Centre for the University community.
- 10.13.5 The Employer shall provide the Union with copies of all Plan text amendments, actuarial valuation reports, financial statements and annual information returns required to be filed with pension regulatory authorities. The Employer shall also provide a plain language pension plan booklet, a copy of which can be accessed at: (https://retire.info.yorku.ca/second-page/pension/).

This booklet shall be updated from time to time as necessary.

10.14 DENTAL PLAN

- 10.14.1 The Employer shall contribute toward the yearly administration cost and eligible claims under an Administrative Services Only ("ASO") Group Dental Plan for each employee.
- 10.14.2 The Employer agrees to continue to pay the administrative cost and cost of eligible claims for each individual enrolled in the Plan for four months after the expiration of their Appointment Contract(s). Effective September 1, 2015, the Employer agrees to continue to pay the administrative cost and cost of eligible claims for each individual enrolled in the Plan for five months after the expiration of their Appointment Contract(s). This and any other provisions governing the removal of individuals from the Plan may be modified from time to time by the Labour/Management Committee.

10.15 LONG-TERM DISABILITY PLAN

- 10.15.1 The Employer shall contribute towards the yearly premiums of the existing UNUM Long-Term Disability Plan or another Long-Term Disability Plan that provides at least the same level of benefits as the existing UNUM plan (the "LTD Plan") for employees who meet the criteria in (i) and (ii) below:
 - (i) has at least four months of service to the University and will earn at least \$8,200 (if the fall/winter earnings are less than \$8,200, the previous summer's earnings will be taken into account to determine eligibility);
 and
 - (ii) is not covered by another employer-paid long-term disability plan, shall be enrolled in the LTD Plan
- 10.15.2 All provisions concerning the establishment or maintenance of the UNUM Long Term Disability Plan shall be governed by the Labour/Management Committee. It is further recognized and understood that the representatives of the union are equally entitled to being involved in the processing of claims by the members of the Plan including directly interacting with the representatives of the carrier, any third party broker, and all administrators of the employer handling administrative matters relating to such claims. It is recognized that members may initiate claims by way of contact through the union.

10.16 DRUG AND PARAMEDICAL SERVICES PLAN

- 10.16.1 The employer shall contribute toward the yearly administration cost and claims under an ASO Group Drug & Paramedical Services Plan for each employee.
- 10.16.2 The employer agrees to continue to pay the administrative cost and cost of eligible claims for each individual enrolled in the Plan for four months after the expiration of their Appointment Contract(s). Effective September 1, 2015, the Employer agrees to continue to pay the administrative cost and cost of eligible claims for each individual enrolled in the Plan for five months after the expiration of their Appointment Contract(s).
- 10.16.3 All provisions concerning the establishment or maintenance of the ASO Plan shall be governed by the Labour/Management Committee.

10.17 VISION CARE PLAN

- 10.17.1 The employer shall contribute toward the yearly administration cost and claims under an ASO Group Vision Care Plan for each employee.
- 10.17.2 The employer agrees to continue to pay the administrative cost and cost of eligible claims for each individual enrolled in the Plan for four months after the expiration of their Appointment Contract(s). Effective September 1, 2015, the Employer agrees to continue to pay the administrative cost and cost of eligible claims for each individual enrolled in the Plan for five months after the expiration of their Appointment Contract(s).
- 10.17.3 All provisions concerning the establishment or maintenance of the ASO Plan shall be governed by the Labour/Management Committee.

10.18 The parties agree that dental, drug, vision care and family benefits will be provided through an ASO Plan administered by the York University Department of Total Compensation (Pension and Benefits).

Information about vision, extended health care and dental benefits can be accessed at the following website:

https://retire.info.yorku.ca/files/2019/11/cupe-3903-unit-1-2-3-and-4-active-2019.pdf?x89967

- 10.19 8 MONTH BENEFIT COVERAGE IN LIMITED CIRCUMSTANCES
 For employees in the priority pool other than PhD 6 whose employment is
 in one term only such that there will be a gap of no more than eight months
 before their next Unit 1 appointment, they will have Dental, Drug and Vision
 benefits coverage extended for up to eight months rather than four months. As
 an administrative matter, any claims after the first five months and before the
 end of the eight months would not be submitted until the employee returns to
 work and eligible claims would be promptly paid thereafter.
- 10.20 The Employer shall provide access to all members and their family to the Employee and Family Assistance Program (EFAP) for the remainder of any academic year in which an Employee has worked under a contract.

ARTICLE 11 – POSTINGS

- 10.01.1 (i) Except as otherwise provided, all positions in Unit 1 shall be posted as they arise, clearly identified as Unit 1, and shall identify, to the extent possible, the course, the classification and reasonable qualifications of the position, the salary, the projected class enrolment (where relevant), and the application deadline. The qualifications for a position shall be stated as "required" and "preferred." Within five days of the receipt of a written request, the employer shall provide the union with a written rationale for any qualification. Projected class enrolments identified in postings may not exceed marker/grader assistance levels ("triggers") specified in 16.05.1.
 - (ii) Training or orientation for a bargaining unit position if required by the employer shall not be considered a qualification for the position.
 - (iii) In posting course director positions, specific texts or materials shall only be included in the Responsibilities section. The list of texts or materials shall not be so exhaustive as to infringe on academic freedom by preventing the course director from supplementing the text or materials or from presenting alternative perspectives or approaches.
 - (iv) Where different types of positions in one course are posted together, the qualifications for those positions shall be listed separately, with the exception of team taught (team lecturers) courses.
- 11.01.2 (i) In posting course director positions and teaching assistantships, postings shall contain the following statement: "York University encourages applications from Aboriginal peoples, persons with disabilities, members of visible minorities, and women and invites applicants to review the

- University's Employment Equity Plan for employees in CUPE 3903, a copy of which is at http://fr.info.yorku.ca/.
- (ii) For summer teaching assistantships per Article 12.01.2, priority shall be given to qualified graduate visa student applicants.
- 11.01.3 Positions shall be posted and archived electronically by the hiring unit in a location accessible to employees and the union. Each hiring unit will number its postings sequentially as a given number within a series. Hiring units will continue to maintain a bulletin board for information directed to the employees in the bargaining unit.
- 11.01.4 The Employer shall designate a Postings Officer who shall be available to consult with the Union over whether postings meet the technical posting criteria specified in this article. The Union may notify the employer's Postings Officer of postings which in its view do not comply with the technical requirements of this article. The Postings Officer shall consult with the responsible union representative(s) within two working days of receipt of such notice, and if they have not already requested the appropriate hiring unit(s) to amend or repost the particular posting(s) to the Union's satisfaction, the Union may meet with the Chair or Dean to discuss the problems with the particular posting(s). At the union's request, the Postings Officer shall attend such a meeting, where practicable.
- 11.01.5 Upon application by the Union, the employer shall expedite the processing of any grievances respecting postings, in accordance with Article 6.15.1.
- 11.02 Each position shall be posted for at least two weeks before being filled, except where a position arises or is unfilled three weeks or less prior to the commencement of the appointment. In no event shall a position be posted for fewer than two working days.
- 11.03 Positions for computer centre advisor shall normally be posted as a total number of hours available for the fall session or the winter session. Such positions shall normally be for at least six hours per week, but shall not be for more than twenty hours per week throughout either session provided the total number of hours over both sessions does not exceed 270. Positions shall be subject to the scheduling needs of the Computer Services Centre.
- 11.04 The Employer may withdraw a posting for which there are no qualified applicants at any time after the period of obligatory posting. Where there are qualified applicants and no grievance has been filed, the employer may withdraw a posted position before a written offer of appointment is made up to:
 - (a) for course directors, writing instructors, team lecturer, and instructor (Faculty of Education) – four weeks prior to the commencement of classes;
 - (b) for tutor 1, tutor 2, tutor 6, tutor 7 and coach (Fine Arts) three weeks prior to the commencement of classes;
 - (c) for tutor 3, tutor 4 and computer centre advisors two weeks prior to the commencement of classes;
 - (d) for all other positions four weeks prior to the commencement of classes.

11.05 NEW OR REVISED POSTINGS

Where a hiring unit has made substantive changes in the qualifications to a posting since the last posting for the position in question, or where a position is being posted in the hiring unit for the first time, the posting notice shall be designated as NEW in large, bold type and the changes will be highlighted in the posting. Where a hiring unit has made other changes to a posting since the last posting for the position in question a posting notice shall be designated as REVISED in large, bold type and the changes will be highlighted in the posting.

ARTICLE 12 – APPOINTMENTS

12.01 APPLICATIONS

12.01.1 All applicants for positions, including priority applicants as described in 12.03.1, must apply directly and in writing, providing an updated application (specific or general, see Appendix F) and/or curriculum vitae to each of the hiring units in which they seek employment. With the exception of newly admitted PhD 1 students a general application shall be submitted between 15 November and 31 January, and shall apply to all positions in the hiring unit for all academic sessions that commence during the twelve months following 31 January. The employer agrees to notify all full-time graduate students of the dates for submitting general applications. The employer undertakes that no appointments shall be made prior to 31 January. Any applications submitted outside of these dates shall be specific to a particular position(s).

As part of any offer of admission to a graduate program that includes work under this Agreement, the Employer will provide notice of the Union's representational rights, a link to the Collective Agreement and to the CUPE 3903 Home Page.

- 12.01.2 With the exception of initial teaching assistantships, all appointments shall be made from among the candidates with the preferred and required qualifications, or, where no candidate has the preferred qualifications, from among the candidates with the required qualifications. It is understood that in the event of a conflict between Article 12.01.2 and Article 12.05 (Right of First Refusal), the latter article shall prevail and apply.
- 12.01.3 An address list of all hiring units may be obtained from the student's Graduate Program Office. Each Graduate Program Director shall post a listing of all hiring units in which teaching assistantships may arise that students within the department may be qualified to hold.
- 12.01.4 The employer will provide the applicant with a dated receipt of application signed by the person(s) in the hiring unit designated to receive CUPE 3903 applications. If the application is delivered by the applicant, the receipt will be returned immediately and by hand to the applicant. If the application is delivered by mail, the receipt will be returned by mail to the applicant's home address, provided the applicant supplies the hiring unit with a self-addressed, stamped envelope.
- 12.01.5 Anyone who has been offered admission as a full-time doctoral candidate shall be sent a general application form and an address list of all hiring units, and

shall be advised to submit a general application and curriculum vitae to each hiring unit in which they wish to be considered for a teaching assistantship.

- 12.01.6 Persons currently registered as Master's candidates at York University and who contemplate applying for internal admission to the related doctoral program will be advised to submit a general application as per this article.
- 12.01.7 The parties recognize that the employer must select individuals for appointment to positions from among candidates competent and able to perform the various duties and responsibilities of those positions.

12.02 SUMMER TEACHING ASSISTANTSHIPS

- 12.02.1 The Summer Teaching Assistant Hiring Process is as follows:
 - (i) Blanket Applications will be submitted as per Article 12.01.1
 - (ii) Applicants will be assessed and ranked on the basis of their applications as per 12.01.2.
 - (iii) First priority in the allocation of available summer teaching assistantships shall be given to qualified graduate visa student applicants.
 - (iv) Second priority in the allocation of summer teaching assistantships shall be given to qualified applicants who do not hold major external scholarships.
- 12.02.2 Effective May 1, 2003, an applicant may be appointed to a maximum of three summer teaching assistantships over their normal priority pool entitlement during their program of study.
- 12.02.3 This maximum shall not apply to visa students, nor in cases where a summer teaching assistantship is in fulfilment of the minimum guarantee to a maximum of four summer teaching assistantships. A report of such cases will be made to the Labour/Management Committee.

12.03 PRIORITY POOL

(i) Priority in the allocation of available teaching assistantships shall be given to full-time Ph.D. students who, at the time of hiring, have held one teaching assistantship or portion thereof, whether as a Masters student or as a Ph.D. student, but not more than five full teaching assistantships as a Ph.D. student. Priority shall be granted for no more than one full teaching assistantship in a twelve-month period; possible exceptions are noted below. Teaching assistantship appointments shall be counted as part of an individual's Priority Pool entitlement in proportion to a full teaching assistantship as defined in Article 10.02.1, to a maximum of one full teaching assistantship in any academic year.

NOTE: Priority per (i) entitles a qualified full-time Ph.D. student to a maximum of one full teaching assistantship (subject to availability) in each of up to six years while a full-time Ph.D. student, provided that the student is successful in obtaining an initial teaching assistantship. Any teaching assistantship(s) held while a Masters student will not reduce the priority while a Ph.D. student. Such priority is subject to (ii) and (iii) below.

- (ii) Where the performance of another type of assistantship having a value at least equivalent to a full teaching assistantship is accepted by the student, or is a part of the student's academic program, or is required of the student by the program for other academic reasons, the above priorities may not apply.
- (iii) Students whose total income from fellowships and/or scholarships is equal to or greater than the value of a full Ontario Graduate Scholarship and who are within the priority pool described above shall be allocated at least one-half of a full teaching assistantship or equivalent.
- 12.03.2 A Ph.D. student whose studies have been impacted by a protected ground under the OHRC for which they require accommodation and who, as a result, have not completed their academic requirements shall gain one additional year of priority pool entitlement. (See also Article 15.10.) Masters candidates who held a full teaching assistantship shall be allocated a full teaching assistantship pursuant to the terms of Article 15.10.
- 12.03.3 Masters candidates who have held a full or partial teaching assistantship which has been interrupted by a maternity leave per Article 17.06, and who subsequently have been granted a full-time academic extension beyond Faculty of Graduate Studies guidelines, also shall be allocated an additional one-half teaching assistantship.
- 12.04.1 If a candidate for a position grieves a decision not to appoint them to that position, or the union grieves or queries an appointment, the employer shall provide the union with the name of the appointee, a copy of their curriculum vitae, copy of their application, and any other non-confidential information that was the basis of the appointment. Such information shall include the individual's priority pool status, right of first refusal, if any, and visa student status, where applicable. The Employer will respond to the query within ten calendar days of the receipt of the query.

12.05 RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL

- (i) Employees who are in the Priority Pool and who, as Ph.D. students, held a teaching assistantship appointment in the previous academic year, and who apply to the hiring unit in which they have most recently held an assistantship, shall, per (ii) below, have the right of first refusal for the position in the course which they have most recently held, provided that position is posted in the bargaining unit. Where the position is not posted in the bargaining unit, they shall have first consideration for other positions for which they are qualified in that hiring unit.
- (ii) Eligible Priority Pool members, per (i) above shall be entitled to exercise this right of first refusal three times. An employee exercises this right either by keeping the position last held or by declining it. When the position is not posted in the bargaining unit and an alternative position is found for the employee per (i) above, the employee is not considered to have exercised the right of first refusal. It is understood that the alternative position is now the position to which the right of first refusal applies if it is offered again and if the employee has not already exercised this right three times.

NOTE: It is understood that the right of first refusal may be exercised over one full teaching assistantship, or equivalent, in any twelve-month period from May through April. If more than one full teaching assistantship is held in that period, then the right of first refusal applies to the first full teaching assistantship. If less than one full teaching assistantship is held, then the right of first refusal applies to the first two half teaching assistantships.

(iii) The right of first refusal does not apply to course director positions.

12.06 NOTIFICATION OF APPLICANTS FOR POSITIONS

For appointment processes commencing subsequent to November 1, 2021, each hiring unit shall post its hiring decisions, electronically in a location accessible to employees and the union, the names of the persons offered/appointed to positions. Where practicable, this information will be posted at least four weeks before the commencement of classes. For summer positions such electronically posted Notice will indicate which positions, if any, fulfil the employer's priority pool obligations.

12.07 WRITTEN OFFER OF APPOINTMENT

Appointments shall be made in writing by a letter or letters similar to the "Offer of Appointment" form contained in Appendix B. The employer shall send the appointee two copies of the "Offer of Appointment." If the appointee accepts the offer, one copy shall be signed and returned to the hiring unit, and the other will be retained by the appointee. A Revenue Canada TD1 form shall be included with the first "Offer of Appointment" sent to an employee for each academic session.

- 12.07.2 (i) When practicable, offers of appointment for the Fall/Winter session will be issued by July 7, including ticketed course directorships.
 - (ii) When practicable, offers of appointment for the Winter session will be made by December 1, including ticketed course directorships.
 - (iii) When practicable, offers of appointment for the Summer Session will be made by April 1, including ticketed course directorships.

12.07.3 CANCELLATION OF APPOINTMENTS

When a position which has been offered in writing is cancelled for reasons of insufficient enrolment in the course in question, and no assistantship of equivalent monetary value is found for the employee, they shall receive one-eighth of the salary for the position as severance pay. When a position which has been offered in writing is cancelled for any other reason, and no assistantship of equivalent monetary value is found for the employee, they shall receive two-fifths of the salary for the position as severance pay. Where the cancelled appointment had been allocated under the priority pool provisions of this agreement, an assistantship of equivalent monetary value shall be found for the employee.

12.08.1 Where an individual has submitted a first petition to the Dean of Graduate Studies through the Graduate Program Director (and copied directly to the Dean) to retain full-time status at least three months prior to the commencement of any academic session and they are offered an appointment in that session and the petition is not decided prior to the commencement of the appointment, they shall retain the appointment.

12.08.2 Where a full-time graduate student holds a teaching assistantship and loses their full-time status after the commencement of their appointment and retains their position, they shall retain that position in Unit 1 for the duration of the appointment.

12.09 APPOINTMENT DATES

The appointment dates for contracts in the fall/winter session shall normally be 1 September to 30 April. Where an employee is required to work after the formal termination date, the employee shall receive individual notice of this work requirement as soon as possible and not later than 15 March. In the event of grade appeals or academic dishonesty cases, such notice is not required. Such work on grade appeals or academic dishonesty shall be compensated at the Overwork Rate. Such individual notice shall detail the specific duties to be performed and their expected date of completion. Where an employee is required to work after the formal termination date, the period of such work shall not be unreasonably extended.

12.10 PROFESSIONAL PERFORMANCE AND SERVICE FILE

- A professional performance and service file shall be kept for an employee in each hiring unit where they have an appointment.
- (ii) Only material from this file shall be used as the basis for hiring decisions respecting competence and ability per Article 12.02.1. This file shall contain only materials relevant to the issue of competence and ability, and/or the employee's professional performance, and shall include, if available, a current curriculum vitae, a current application form, previous Personnel Action Forms, Offer of Appointment forms, evaluations generated under Article 13, and relevant documents generated under Article 8. Where any relevant materials other than those herein identified are added to the file they shall be date stamped, and the employee shall be notified of their inclusion within fourteen (14) days of that date. If such additional material does not lead to discipline under Article 8 or formal evaluation per Article 13, then, after two years of its inclusion in the file, exclusive of leaves, it shall be returned to the employee by registered mail. If it cannot be delivered, upon return to the employer it shall be destroyed. With the exception of student evaluations or summaries of student evaluations, no anonymous material shall be included in the file.
- (iii) An employee, upon written notice to the hiring unit, shall be entitled to add any material relevant to professional performance, achievement or progress to their professional performance and service file.
- (iv) Upon reasonable notice in writing to the Chair, an employee and/or their authorized representative shall be able to inspect the contents of the file, and add, if the employee so wishes, any relevant comments. The file shall be available to the employer only to provide a source of information in reaching decisions on hiring in accordance with Articles 8, 12 and 13. No documents therein shall be released physically or orally for any other reason without the employee's prior consent in writing.

ARTICLE 13 – EVALUATIONS

13.01.1 The employer and the union agree that a primary purpose of evaluations is to improve the quality of teaching by assisting the employee to develop their teaching skills. An evaluation of an employee's work and/or performance which does not conform to the provisions of this article shall be null and void.

13.01.2 INFORMAL EVALUATIONS

- (i) Normally, the employer will evaluate informally, such evaluations to be assessments of performance by someone of the employee's choice in the hiring unit or another hiring unit at York who is acceptable to the hiring unit, of the various duties and responsibilities of the position based on reasonable academic criteria consistent with Article 12.01.7. Such assessments will not normally be done for a person more than once per fall/winter session (September to April) and once per summer session (May to August).
- (ii) Prior to an informal evaluation of an employee in a teaching situation, the employer shall consult with the employee concerning the time and criteria for such evaluation.
- (iii) The result of the informal evaluation shall be discussed with the employee after appropriate notice.
- (iv) An informal evaluation may result in recommendations to the employee for improvement of teaching skills/professional development, or may result in a recommendation to the hiring unit that a formal evaluation be conducted, or where permitted by Article 12.09.2 of the Unit 2 agreement, may result in establishment of a Competence and Ability Review Period, for cause. Where informal evaluation results in recommendations, those shall be made in writing and dated with a copy to the employee and placed in their professional performance and service file. Such recommendations shall be removed from the file after two years, except where a Competence and Ability Review Period is established in the interim, in which case the recommendations shall be retained in the file until the review period is completed.
- (v) An informal evaluation shall not be used as a source of information in hiring decisions.

13.02.1 FORMAL EVALUATIONS

The employer shall undertake formal evaluations of an employee's performance of the various duties and responsibilities of a position only if one or more of the following conditions is present:

- · employee request
- mutual agreement of hiring unit and employee
- · recommendation arising from informal evaluation
- decision of Chair, Dean, Director or designate resulting from the processing of a complaint in accordance with Article 8.
- 13.02.2 All formal evaluations of an employee's performance of the various duties and responsibilities of a position shall:

- (i) use reasonable methods and criteria of evaluation appropriate to the hiring unit and to the position in question; and
- (ii) be in writing.
- 13.02.3 All formal evaluations must comply with the following procedures.
 - The evaluator will be someone of the employee's choice in the hiring unit or another hiring unit at York who is acceptable to the hiring unit.
 - (ii) The hiring unit shall inform the employee in writing of the pending evaluation and of the methods and criteria to be used at least 14 days (pro-rated for sessions other than fall/winter but not fewer than 3 working days) in advance of the start of a formal evaluation period.
 - (iii) Where there is to be a formal evaluation of classroom teaching, the hiring unit shall give at least 14 days' notice (pro-rated for sessions other than fall/winter but not fewer than 3 working days) of class visitation. (Such notice may be coincident with (ii) above.)
 - (iv) Any formal evaluation shall be discussed between the employee and their immediate supervisor, with a union representative present if the employee so wishes, and shall be given to the employee at least three working days before that discussion. The employee shall sign the evaluation to acknowledge the fact that such a discussion took place, and the employee may add their written comments to the evaluation within three weeks of the discussion if they so wish.
- 13.03 A grievance over the contents of an evaluation shall not be processed past Step Three. In the event that such a grievance reaches Step Three, it shall be deemed settled by the Dean's reply, and Step Four and/or Article 7 (Arbitration) shall not be invoked. This does not limit the right to grieve the reasonableness of the methods and criteria of evaluation. Such a grievance shall not operate to halt or interfere with the evaluation process unless otherwise agreed by the parties or ordered by an Arbitrator or Arbitration Board.
- 13.04 Written formal evaluations may be kept only in an employee's professional performance and service file and shall provide a source of information in reaching decisions on hiring in accordance with this article.
- 13.05 All copies of any formal evaluation demonstrating incompetence, inability or negligence shall be destroyed after the employee in question has received a formal evaluation in the same or a subsequent session in a similar position in the same hiring unit which fails to demonstrate incompetence, inability or negligence.
- Except for evaluations conducted during a Competence and Ability Review 13.06 Period for cause, or evaluations conducted as a result of action taken per Article 8.03.1, an employee shall not be formally evaluated without their consent in a position by a hiring unit for a period of two years after they received two formal evaluations which fail to demonstrate incompetence, inability or negligence in positions of the same type in consecutive years in the same hiring unit.

13.07 STUDENT EVALUATIONS

- 13.07.1 The results of any student evaluations conducted by the employer and over which the employer retains sole jurisdiction, shall not be made available to third parties except in the performance of their duties and in accordance with the terms of this collective agreement. Per Article 12.10, such evaluations, or a summary of, may also be placed in an employee's Professional Performance and Service File with the employee's written agreement.
- 13.07.2 Hiring units may not use summaries of student evaluations as a source of information in reaching decisions on hiring where no relevant formal evaluations are available. Notwithstanding the above, where it is not practicable for the unit to conduct a formal evaluation before reaching a decision on hiring, it may use a summary of student evaluations, but only with the written agreement of the employee in question.

ARTICLE 14 – ACADEMIC FREEDOM

- 14.01 (i) All employees who are primarily responsible for the content and/or presentation of a course shall be accorded academic freedom in the design, shaping of course content, methodology, and/or presentation of that course. All other employees shall be accorded academic freedom as appropriate to the position held and its duties and responsibilities.
 - (ii) Academic freedom includes the freedom to examine, question, teach and learn and to disseminate opinion(s) on questions related to the teaching of the course, its content and organization and the larger political, cultural and philosophical context in which teaching and research take place.
 - (iii) Without limiting their academic freedom, employees are required to discharge their responsibilities in accordance with the rightful expectations of the employer, the needs of the students and the legitimate claims of the community.
 - (iv) No electronic monitoring of employees or their work shall be undertaken unless there is written consent. Such consent shall be subject to withdrawal at any time and must be renewed for each contract year. It shall be understood that signing up for a York University email account does not constitute written consent under this article 14.01(iv). The employer agrees that employees shall be notified of the purpose of such monitoring and any occasions under which it has occurred. Employees who as part of their employment related duties and responsibilities are to be required to participate in a pedagogical or other study of a method of teaching are to be clearly informed of this fact both in the Notice of Recommended Appointment and in the Letter of Offer. By accepting the Letter of Offer the employee will be providing their consent to participate. Wherever practicable the results of any such study shall be recorded in such a manner that the employees' work cannot be identified with them. If this is not practicable, both the Notice of Recommended Appointment and the Letter of Offer shall clearly indicate this. By accepting the appointment the employee will have accepted this as a term and condition of the position. In any event such a study shall not be used for purposes set forth in Article 13.

(v) When exercising their rights of action and expression as citizens, employees shall endeavour to ensure that their private actions and expressions are not interpreted as representing the position of York University.

ARTICLE 15 – GENERAL

15.01.1 OFFICE SPACE & FACILITIES

The employer shall ensure that hiring units allocate to employees appropriate and reasonably uniform space (where such space is controlled by the hiring unit), and the use of other facilities, services and equipment as required for the performance of their duties and responsibilities. The employer shall also provide such other reasonable services needed for the performance of professional duties and responsibilities as are offered to other members of the University and can be provided at no additional cost to the employer.

An employee who holds a position at Atkinson College will be provided with access to a mailbox in the department in which the employee holds the position.

15.01.2 The employer shall ensure that employees are provided with adequate access to and use of available libraries, laboratories, duplicating services, office supplies, computing facilities, audio-visual equipment and any other existing University facilities required for the performance of their contractual responsibilities.

15.01.3 RESOURCES FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

Persons with disabilities, per the York University Occupational Health and Safety Policy, shall be accommodated and have access to the DOHS funds designated for the purchase of special equipment or required resources to assist employees in the performance of their teaching, demonstrating, tutoring or marking, on the same basis as other York University employees. The Office of the Disabilities Co- ordination Manager will act as a liaison between the Employer and the employee with disabilities on these issues.

- 15.01.4 All union benefits available to teaching assistants with disabilities shall be advertised in the Faculty of Graduate Studies Calendar in a section written by CUPE 3903 and approved by the Labour/ Management Committee.
- 15.01.5 Employees shall have access to a telephone to conduct University business. Telephone messages shall be taken for employees. An employee's home telephone number shall not be given to anyone outside the department or University administration and the union without the permission of the employee.
- 15.01.6 The Administration agrees to absorb the cost of maintaining the CUPE 3903 "Safety" telephones installed per the 1991-92 collective agreement. The \$25,000 allocated to provide and maintain additional telephones pursuant to the 1992-93 collective agreement will be used to install and maintain telephones in 1994-95. In 1995-96, the amount available to install and maintain telephones shall be \$25,000 reduced by the (yearly) cost of maintaining the

telephones installed the previous year. The safety and security priorities for these telephones will be decided by the union.

- 15.01.7 In 1999-2000 the Faculty of Arts will convert existing CUPE 3903 phones from digital to analog with the aim of installing analogue phones in the 31 offices currently without a telephone. It is understood that these telephones will not have the automated features of digital phones. The faculty will consider carefully the number of individuals in each office when planning the various phone/office permutations which will maximize the number of offices receiving phones. It is expected that this exercise will be completed by the end of the current academic year (1999-2000). The subject of the feasibility of exercising this option in other faculties will be taken up by the Labour/ Management Committee.
- 15.01.8 Where practicable, upon request to the Office of the Executive Director, Faculty Relations, employees who have a mobility impairment will have the location of their classes and/or office space re-assigned and/or receive such other accommodation as is reasonable and appropriate. The identity of the employee making the request and the fact and nature of the request shall remain confidential and shall only be released on a need to know basis or with the express consent of the employee concerned. The Office of the Disabilities Co-ordination Manager will act as a liaison between the employer and the employee with disabilities on these issues.
- 15.01.9 In addition to its existing ASL interpretation services, the University is piloting the use of Video Remote Interpreting (VRI) services for use by employees who require ASL interpreter support for work activities which are impromptu or arranged on short notice. Members of CUPE 3903 will be advised as to how to access this VRI services.

15.01.10 OFFICE STANDARDS

The Employer shall make reasonable efforts to ensure that an employee who has held a position in the bargaining unit prior to any 1 September is provided with appropriate space and use of other facilities, services and equipment as required for the performance of their professional duties which is not less than that provided to the employee for a similar position when last held in the same Faculty/College.

15.02.1 HEALTH AND SAFETY

The Union and the Employer recognize the right of employees to work in a secure, healthy, and accessible environment with adequate lighting where needed, a prominent display of directional signs, wheel-chair accessibility, clean air in working areas, public and emergency telephones, an efficient and safe escort service, and an adequate security service. Further, the employer shall provide sufficient facilities, supplies and services to protect the health and safety of employees as they carry out their duties. The parties agree that the employer shall provide, and employees shall make use of, protective equipment wherever the same is required for the safe and effective performance of an employee's duties. The parties agree to ensure that the safety equipment, materials and protective devices provided by the Employer are maintained in good condition. Information regarding personal protective equipment that is used or may be used by members of the bargaining unit in the course of their

employment will be requested from the appropriate bodies by the Labour/Management Committee.

- 15.02.2 The Employer shall comply with the Occupational Health and Safety Act. No employee shall be required to act, nor shall they act, in the course of their employment, in a manner which constitutes a health or safety hazard under the Act. The Employer shall inform all employees of their rights and obligations under this Act.
- 15.02.3 The parties agree to carry on frequent and continuing education programs for employees, providing information and instruction on safety procedures in accordance with W.H.M.I.S. requirements. Attendance at these programs shall be on paid work time.

The Union shall be invited to attend all Health and Safety educational programs directed to the CUPE 3903 membership and conducted or sponsored by the employer. The Union shall have the right to review and comment only on all materials used at such programs. Subject to the approval of the Office of Health and Safety, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, the Union shall have the right to make a presentation at all such programs.

15.02.4 The Employer and the Union are committed to continuing the Joint Health and Safety Committee and the processes currently in effect as referred to and detailed in Article 15.02.7.

In addition to any other legislative reporting obligations, the Union Co-Chair of the Joint Health and Safety Committee (or designate) shall, at the same time, be notified by email where there has been an accident report filed with the Union.

15.02.5 The Employer shall provide certification training, delivered by the Workers' Health and Safety Centre, to three members of the CUPE 3903 Joint Health and Safety Committee. It is understood that this is inclusive of the obligation, contained in the Joint Health and Safety Agreement between the Administration and CUPE 3903 signed and dated 1 December 1994, to certify one additional member beyond the legal requirement. The employer shall reimburse all reasonable expenses associated with such training.

Further, upon request to the Joint Health and Safety Committee, in each academic year one worker member of the Committee may attend a CUPE Health and Safety Course of their choice for up to a maximum of sixteen hours and the Employer shall reimburse for all reasonable expenses associated with such training.

The Employer will increase the amount of paid time available for participation in the JHSC by 45 Tutor 1 hours per academic year.

15.02.6 The CUPE 3903/Administration Joint Health and Safety Committee will pursue the development and delivery of improved training for CUPE 3903 employees and particularly for those working in the sciences and fine arts. It is intended that reviews in this area shall include investigation of the feasibility of having CUPE 3903 employees trained as Workers Health and Safety Centre instructors who would be qualified to conduct expanded training. Final

approval for the implementation of the expanded training must be given by both the CUPE 3903 Executive and the employer.

15.02.7 During the term of the collective agreement, York University is committed to the prevention of occupational illness or injury through the provisions and maintenance of healthy and safe conditions on its premises. The University endeavours to provide a hazard-free environment and minimize risks by adherence to all relevant legislation, and where appropriate, through development and implementation of additional internal standards, programs and procedures.

York University requires that health and safety be a primary objective in every area of operation and that all persons utilizing University premises comply with procedures, regulations and standards relating to health and safety.

The University shall acquaint its employees with such components of legislation, regulations, standards, practices and procedures as pertain to the elimination, control and management of hazards in their work and work environment. Employees shall work safely and comply with the requirements of legislation, internal regulations, standards and programs and shall report hazards to someone in authority, in the interests of the health and safety of all members of the community.

To this end, York University has entered into an agreement with CUPE Local 3903 to establish a Joint Health and Safety Committee and guidelines for the composition, practice and procedures thereof, dated December 1, 1994.

York University and CUPE Local 3903 will continue to respect the functions and guidelines established for the Joint Health and Safety Committee.

15.03 BOOKS/SUPPLIES FUND

- (i) In each year of the collective agreement the Employer will allocate \$8,000 to the Books/Supplies Fund for the purpose of offsetting the cost of books and materials required for the performance of an employee's teaching duties and responsibilities, which are otherwise not provided to the employee. Criteria, priorities and procedures for application to, and distribution of, the Fund shall be established by the Labour/Management Committee. An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing to the Labour/Management Committee.
- (ii) If any annual demand on the Fund exceeds \$8,000, any additional monies shall be allocated out of the Ways and Means Fund at the discretion of the Labour/Management Committee.

15.04.1 AUTHORIZED REPLACEMENT:

If an employee is authorized by the Dean or designate to teach, tutor or demonstrate for someone who does not reciprocate with like work, the employee shall be compensated at the following rates:

Effective 1 September 2020

Tutor 1 \$150.02 /tutorial hour Tutor 2 \$ 56.48 /lab hour Lecturer Replacement \$150.02 /lecture hour

Effective 1 September 2021

Tutor 1 \$151.52 /tutorial hour Tutor 2 \$ 57.04 /lab hour Lecturer Replacement \$151.52 /lecture hour

Effective 1 September 2022

Tutor 1 \$153.04 /tutorial hour Tutor 2 \$ 57.04 /lab hour Lecturer Replacement \$153.04 /lecture hour

Such authorized replacement is intended to fill short-term emergency staffing needs normally not exceeding one month during the fall/winter session or an equivalent period during any other session.

15.04.2 GUEST LECTURER

A Guest Lecturer is defined as:

- an employee who is invited, in writing, by the hiring unit and paid at a rate customary in the hiring unit or faculty or informed in advance that no remuneration will be paid; or
- (ii) another person, not an employee under this agreement, whether or not paid at the rate customary in the hiring unit or faculty.
- (iii) For Guest Lecturers as defined in (i) only, the regular lecturer shall normally attend the class of the Guest Lecturer; otherwise the employee invited to lecture shall be deemed to be a Lecturer Replacement and paid accordingly.

15.05 PHOTOCOPYING

The employer shall provide access to a photocopying machine in the Faculty of Graduate Studies, the Faculty of Science and the Faculty of Arts at cost for the copying of the final copy of Master's theses or their equivalent, including Major Research Papers as defined in Article 15.07, and Doctoral dissertations for present and past bargaining unit members who are graduate students at York. The number of copies provided shall be the number demanded by the Faculty of Graduate Studies for purposes of oral examinations and the number of copies demanded by the Faculty of Graduate Studies for degree requirements.

15.06 KILOMETREAGE ALLOWANCE

When an employee is appointed or assigned duties at a place of work other than the York University campus, the employee shall be reimbursed for the parking costs associated with that place of work during the hours of the assigned duties that are in excess of the cost of the standard York Lanes day rate. The employee will also be reimbursed for those reasonable costs of travel to and from the off-campus place of work which are in excess of the normal costs of travel to and from the employee's principal residence and the York University campus. Automobile expenditures in this regard shall be reimbursed at a rate of \$.45per kilometer in excess, or whatever kilometrage policy is in effect, whichever is the greater.

15.07 THESIS ALLOWANCE

Upon request by any full or part-time York graduate student who is a member of the bargaining unit or who has been a member of the bargaining unit and who submits their Master's thesis/Ph.D. dissertation for defence or, where permitted by their graduate program, submits a Major Research Paper instead of a Master's thesis, the employer shall grant such an individual up to \$200 towards the cost of the final form of their Major Research Paper or up to \$300 towards the cost of production of the final form of their Master's thesis, and, where applicable, up to \$400 towards the cost of production of the final form of their Doctoral dissertation, on receipt of an invoice substantiating costs incurred.

The Employer also agrees, upon receipt of appropriate invoices, to reimburse the employee the cost of the final form of Major Research Papers submitted in fulfilment of Graduate Program requirements for the Ph.D. degree, up to a total of \$200 per individual, (e.g., the Ph.D. I Major Research Paper in Social and Political Thought or its equivalent).

15.08 Persons who have held the equivalent of at least one full teaching assistantship or two Type 2 positions in the bargaining unit during the preceding twenty-four months shall be eligible for a York University extra-mural library card at the alumni rate (currently \$25 per year) for one year. The above is subject to the normal Library regulations.

15.09 EXECUTIVE SERVICE

- 15.09.1 In recognition of the fact that service on the union executive limits the ability of employees to make themselves available for employment, the employer agrees to pay the union by 30 September of each year the equivalent of the salary of eight course directors, in full satisfaction of the employer's obligations under the CUPE 3903 Unit 1, Unit 2 and Unit 3 agreements. These monies shall be distributed among the members of the executive as seen fit by the Union.
- 15.09.2 Full-time graduate students who have served on the CUPE 3903, CUPE Ontario or National Executive, or OUWCC Executive for at least six months may, on the basis of such service, submit petitions for academic extensions for a total of twelve months beyond the Faculty of Graduate Studies deadlines (part-time graduate students may submit petitions for part-time status). Petitions shall be submitted through the Graduate Program Directors and copied directly to the Dean. When considering petitions based on service on the union executive, the Dean of Graduate Studies shall take into account the effect of such service upon the progress of the student's work. If the Dean decides not to grant such a petition, they shall state the reasons for their decision in writing, including the basis upon which they decided that the effect of such service upon the progress of the student's work was not sufficient to grant the petition, to the individual with a copy to the Union. Such a request shall not be unreasonably denied. Petitions of full time graduate students which are granted shall be granted for full-time status with an additional year in the priority pool and petitions of part-time students which are granted shall be granted for part-time status.
- 15.09.3 The Employer agrees to grant paid union leave of up to one thirty-fifth of their current, appointment contract(s) each for up to three union members attending

the bi-annual National CUPE Convention as official delegates of CUPE 3903. The Employer also agrees to grant similar pro-rated release time to up to three union members attending the annual Ontario Division CUPE Convention as official delegates of CUPE 3903. It is understood that attendance at the above events is conditional upon both the Union providing adequate advance notice to the Employer as to the scheduling of the event and the delegates appointed and the employee providing as much advance notice to the hiring unit as is both reasonable and practicable and in any event, where known, no less than one calendar month.

Upon request, the employer also agrees to make reasonable provisions that will permit any member of CUPE 3903 to attend the Annual General Meeting of CUPE 3903 or any meeting of the Local which deals with a strike vote or ratification vote. It is understood that the Union will use its best efforts to schedule these events at such times so as to cause minimal disruption to classes. It is also understood that the employee will provide as much notice as is both reasonable and practicable.

- 15.09.4 Full-time graduate students who have served on the CUPE 3903 bargaining team may, on the basis of such service, submit petitions for academic extensions for a total of twelve months beyond the Faculty of Graduate Studies deadlines. Petitions shall be submitted through the Graduate Program Directors and copied directly to the Dean. When considering petitions based on service on the union bargaining team, the Dean of Graduate Studies shall take into account the effect of such service upon the progress of the student's work. If the Dean decides not to grant such a petition, they shall state the reasons for their decision in writing, including the basis upon which they decided that the effect of such service upon the progress of the student's work was not sufficient to grant the petition to the individual with a copy to the union. Such a request shall not be unreasonably denied. Petitions of full-time graduate students which are granted shall be granted for full-time status with an additional year in the priority pool and petitions of part-time students which are granted shall be granted for part-time status.
- 15.09.5 During negotiations, members of the CUPE 3903 bargaining team who have a scheduling conflict between class/group time and a bargaining session will have the cost of replacing them for the group/class time paid for by the employer.

15.10 DISABILITY/ILLNESS/INJURY LEAVE

A full-time graduate student whose studies have been impacted by a protected ground under the OHRC for which they require accommodation may submit a petition for academic extension for up to a total of twenty-four months beyond the Faculty of Graduate Studies deadlines (part-time graduate students may submit petitions for part-time status). Full and part-time graduate students who suffer illness or injury may submit petitions for academic extensions for up to a total of twelve months beyond the Faculty of Graduate Studies deadlines. Petitions shall be submitted through the Graduate Program Directors and copied directly to the Dean. Such petitions shall be kept confidential. When considering these petitions, the Dean shall review medical certification and statements as to the effect of the disability or disabilities, illness or injury upon the progress of the student's work. If requested by the member, in the case of a petition based upon a disability or disabilities, the Dean shall also meet with

an officer from the Office of Persons With Disabilities to discuss the petition. If the Dean decides not to grant such a petition, they shall state the reasons for their decision in writing, including the basis upon which they decided that the effect of the illness, injury and/or disability or disabilities upon the progress of the student's work was not sufficient to grant the petition, to the individual with a copy to the union. Such a request shall not be unreasonably denied. Petitions of full-time graduate students which are granted shall be granted for full-time status and petitions of part-time students which are granted shall be granted for part-time status.

Masters candidates who held a full or partial teaching assistantship, and who subsequently have been granted a full-time academic extension for up to 12 months beyond Faculty of Graduate Studies guidelines per this article, also shall be allocated an additional teaching assistantship.

15.11 PARTICIPATION

- 15.11.1 The parties agree that the valuable contributions made by CUPE 3903 members be recognized by incorporating them as fully as possible into the decision-making processes of the University.
- 15.11.2 The Employer agrees to recommend to (and to use its best efforts to persuade) the appropriate bodies that hiring units in which CUPE 3903 members work include in their Rules of Procedure provisions respecting the participation and privileges of teaching assistants and Contract Faculty including, but not limited to:
 - attendance as voting members at meetings of the departments in which they are employed;
 - service on the appropriate committees of the employing departments.

The employer also agrees to recommend to (and to use its best efforts to persuade) the relevant bodies that consistent rules respecting participation be developed across hiring units (in which CUPE 3903 members have historically done a significant proportion of the work) within a faculty. It is understood that, in seeking consistency, it is not the intention to reduce the level of participation currently granted in some hiring units to a lowest common denominator.

Where the central administration establishes a Task Force, and the outcome of the deliberations of the Task Force could potentially or is likely to have a significant and direct impact on bargaining unit work, the employer agrees that at least one member of the Task Force will be a bargaining unit member selected from among the members of the bargaining unit who have been regularly employed in such work.

15.11.3 Employees will not be removed from Listserves for faculty and graduate students for at least one year after their last contract.

15.11.4 EXPERIENCE CREDIT FOR PARTICIPATION

 The parties agree to develop a protocol for the awarding of APE credit for participation, taking into consideration the degree of such participation both in terms of time commitment involved and difficulty of the tasks performed.

- The parties will consider whether such credit is Cap-exempt in whole or in part.
- 15.11.5 The Employer will recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies Council and to the Scholarships and Grants Committee that CUPE 3903 be given a representative on the Sub-Committee which allocates the Graduate Development Fund.
- 15.11.6 The Vice-President (Academic) will send to each faculty a copy of the letter attached as Appendix H recommending that they consider motions similar to those that were passed by the Faculty of Arts Council concerning the participation of contract faculty.

15.12 DOSSIER SERVICE

In order to support employees' applications for research grants, scholarships and academic or other positions, the employer agrees to establish a Dossier Service for all employees and former employees who are within 24 months of their last CUPE 3903 appointment contract(s).

The Dossier Service shall keep a file for each employee who requests it. To open a file, an employee will be required to register with the Dossier Service and to pay a registration fee of no more than \$20.00.

Only information provided directly by the employee or sent directly to the Dossier Service at the employee's express request will be included in the file. The employee shall have access to all the material in the file with the exception of confidential letters of reference requested as confidential by the employee. At their request, the employee shall be given the names of those persons who have written confidential letters of assessment.

On request, a copy of the file shall be sent to the address specified by the employee. Normally, files will not contain more than 25 pages. The service charge for each request will be \$2.50 (Canadian destinations) or \$3.00 (foreign destinations). Requests for files exceeding 25 pages may be subject to a surcharge. The employer shall continue to support the Dossier Service at the level necessary to maintain the services offered to CUPE 3903 members.

15.13.1 CHILDCARE FUND

Commencing in the 1998-1999 contract year the employer will establish a Childcare Fund which will be allocated per the provisions of Article 15.13.2 and 15.13.3 in this collective agreement.

15.13.2 The Employer agrees to contribute annually to operating costs of the Student Centre Childcare facility. In each year of the collective agreement, the amount allocated shall be \$50,000. By September 30 of each academic year the Employer will allocate \$50,000 to the Student Centre Childcare to be used for subsidies for members of CUPE 3903 who use the services of the facility. Any remaining amount from the subsidies that goes unused shall be reallocated towards operational costs of the Student Centre Childcare Facility. An annual

report on the expenditure of this money shall be submitted in writing to the Labour/Management Committee.

- 15.13.3 By September 30 of each academic year the Employer will allocate \$50,000 to the York Co-operative Day Care Centre to be used for subsidies for members of CUPE 3903 who use the services of the facility and who are awaiting approval of their Metropolitan Toronto Social Services subsidy or whose subsidy is inadequate. An annual report on the expenditure of this money shall be submitted in writing to the Labour/Management Committee.
- 15.13.4 Effective September 1, 2021, and every 12 months thereafter, the Employer agrees to contribute to the Childcare Fund annually. The Employer's contribution will be \$262,600 effective September 1, 2020, \$265,226 effective September 1, 2021, and \$267,878 effective September 1, 2022. Allocations from the Fund will be made by the Union. An Annual Report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing by the Union to the Office of Faculty Relations through the Labour/Management Committee by no later than September 30th of each year.

15.13.5 JOINT COMMITTEE ON CHILDCARE AT GLENDON AND MARKHAM

The Employer will form a committee comprised of all interested parties to discuss and investigate the feasibility and need of childcare facilities at the Glendon and Markham Campuses. This committee will be formed in consultation with CUPE 3903.

15.14 GRADUATE STUDENT BURSARY FUND

The Employer agrees to maintain a fund to assist graduate students. The priorities in the allocation of monies from this fund shall be to assist international students, single support parents and members who incur large uncovered medical expenses, on the basis of need. The Fund shall be administered by a four person committee consisting of two members of the bargaining unit selected by the union, one full-time faculty member selected by the Employer, and the Dean of Graduate Studies or designate, using criteria and procedures approved by the Labour/Management Committee. The amount allocated to the fund shall be \$227,250 effective September 1, 2020, \$229,523 effective September 1, 2021, and \$231,818 effective September 1, 2022. An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted to the Labour/Management Committee.

15.15 RESEARCH COSTS FUND

The Employer shall maintain a fund to defray research costs incurred by full-time graduate students who hold or have held a position in the bargaining unit. Effective September 1, 2018, the amount allocated to the fund shall be \$110,000. Any unexpended monies shall be retained in the fund. All Research Costs grants shall be in varying amounts up to \$1,600 per academic year.

The Research Costs Fund shall be administered by a four person committee consisting of two members of the bargaining unit selected by the Union, one full-time faculty member selected by the Employer, and the Dean of Graduate Studies or designate, using criteria and procedures approved by the Labour/Management Committee. An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing to the Labour/Management Committee.

15.16 PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT FUND

The employer agrees to contribute to the Professional Development Fund \$138,370 effective September 1, 2020, \$139,754 effective September 1, 2021, and \$141,152 effective September 1, 2022.

The purposes, criteria, procedures, eligibility and priorities for distribution of these monies shall be established by the Labour/Management Committee. The Director of the Centre for the Support of Teaching shall be invited to participate in the deliberations of the Committee. The monies shall be handled by the union, in accordance with the decisions of the Labour/Management Committee. An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing to the Labour/Management Committee. Any unspent monies shall roll over into the subsequent contract period.

The parties suggest that the Committee consider the following two priorities:

- (1) to assist new employees within the first two years of employment in the bargaining unit in the development of their professional competence and ability;
- (2) to assist employees in upgrading their qualifications for full-time academic appointments.

15.17 TUITION COSTS FUND

The Employer shall transfer \$12,500 from the Professional Development Fund in each year of the collective agreement to the Tuition Costs Fund, to assist employees in paying tuition costs for courses/programs/ conferences related to their employment. Any unexpended monies shall be retained in the Fund.

The Tuition Costs Fund shall be administered by the Professional Development Fund Committee of the Union. An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing by the Union to the Office of Faculty Relations through the Labour/Management Committee by no later than September 30th of each year.

15.18 CUPE 3903 MASTERS BURSARY FUND

The CUPE 3903 Masters Bursary Fund will be made available in the summer term for bargaining unit members in masters programs, who are registered full-time in the summer term and have no scholarship or other form of funding (excluding bursaries) from or through the University in that term. The first priority is summer funding, on the basis of need, for those bargaining unit members in multi-year masters programs, who held a full teaching assistantship in the previous fall/winter terms, and will return to the second or third year of full-time study in their masters program in the following fall term. The second priority is summer funding, on the basis of need, for those bargaining unit members in masters programs who will be entering a Ph.D. program at York University in the following fall term.

Disbursement of the bursary will occur on or after June 15th of the contract year. The bursary will be administered by a four person committee consisting of two members selected by the union, one full-time faculty member selected by the employer, and the Dean of Graduate Studies or designate, using procedures approved by the Labour/Management Committee.

In each year of the collective agreement, \$107,000 will be allocated to this Fund.

15.19 CUPE 3903 PH.D. COMPLETION FUND

The CUPE 3903 Ph.D. Completion Fund is to assist members outside the priority pool who have no funding in the last term of their doctoral studies. On the basis of need, funds will be made available to bargaining unit members registering for their final term of eligibility for full-time status in a doctoral program, who have no scholarship or other form of funding, excluding bursaries) from or through the University in that term. The first priority is summer term funding for those bargaining unit members who held a full teaching assistantship in the previous fall/winter terms.

Disbursement of the bursary will occur on or after June 15th of the contract year. The bursary will be administered by a four person committee consisting of two members selected by the union, one full-time faculty member selected by the employer, and the Dean of Graduate Studies or designate, using procedures approved by the Labour/Management Committee.

Effective 2008-2009 \$100,000 will be allocated to this fund.

15.20 CUPE 3903 UHIP FUND

In recognition of the financial hardships of international students who have been disenfranchised by OHIP, a \$77,000 CUPE 3903 UHIP Fund will be made available to bargaining unit members for the purpose of offsetting the cost of UHIP. The amount of this fund will be \$77,770 effective September 1, 2020, \$78,548 effective September 1, 2021, and \$79,333 effective September 1, 2022.

For the 1999-2000 contract year see Letter of Intent #8.

15.21 TRANS FUND

Effective September 1, 2011 the \$10,000 allocated to this Fund will be increased to \$20,000. Effective September 1, 2014 \$30,000 will be allocated to this Fund. Allocations from the Fund will be made by the Union.

Effective September 1, 2018, \$40,000 will be allocated to this Fund annually. Allocations from the Fund will be made by the Union based upon preestablished and posted guidelines.

An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing to the Labour/Management Committee.

15.22 EQUITY FUND

In 2005-2006 a new Equity Fund will be established. In each year of the collective agreement \$10,000 will be allocated to this Fund to be used as matching funds for a CUPE 3903 Employment Equity Officer. The allocation to this fund will be \$10,100 effective September 1, 2020, \$10,201 effective September 1, 2021, and \$10,303 effective September 1, 2022. An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing to the Labour/Management Committee.

15.23 Members are entitled to receive full and proper acknowledgement for their contribution to original research and other creative output in accordance with the Faculty of Graduate Studies Intellectual Property Policy.

15.24 FUND PROTECTION

There will be no diminution in the per employee amount in the funds listed below during the term of this collective agreement as a result of an increase in the number of employees in the bargaining unit as at October 1, 2020 and October 1, 2021 and October 1, 2022. Growth in the number of employees will be measured on the basis of a two year collective agreement lag using October 1st as the date. For the 2020-2023 collective agreement, growth in the number of employees will therefore be measured on the basis of the number of employees as of October 1, 2014. In the case of the funds below where such is indicated, the basis on which growth in the number of employees will be measured is the growth in the number of employees who are eligible to use the funds.

As an example of how this Article will apply, if the per employee amount available is \$10 based on 100 employees as of October 1, 2008 and the number of employees increases to 110 as of October 1, 2011, the fund will be supplemented by \$100 in the 2011-2012 year of the Collective Agreement. If the number of employees is 90 as of October 1, 2012 no supplement will be required, and the fund will be \$1000.

Funds:

- Article 15.13.2 and 15.13.3 Childcare Subsidies
- · Article 15.14 Graduate Student Bursary Fund
- Article 15.15 Research Costs Fund
- Article 15.16 Professional Development Fund
- Article 15.18 Masters Bursary Fund (based on number of bargaining unit members in Masters programs)
- Article 15.19 PhD Completion (based on number of bargaining unit members registering for their final term of eligibility for full-time status in a doctoral program)
- Article 15.20 UHIP Fund (based on number of international students in the Unit 1 and 3 bargaining units)
- Article 20 Ways & Means Fund

In cases where a fund is scheduled to be increased by an amount separate from the application of this Article, the fund protection provisions of the Article will be applied to the fund prior to the scheduled increase. For example, if a fund were scheduled to be increased to \$200 but would otherwise be supplemented by \$10 through the application of the fund protection provisions of this Article, the fund would first be increased by \$10 before the scheduled increase to take the fund to \$210.

15.25 ACCOMMODATION

The parties acknowledge their duty to accommodate persons with disabilities in the manner and to the extent required by the Ontario Human Rights Code. The parties agree that this means accommodating disabled employees to the point of undue hardship if such accommodation will enable the employee to perform the essential duties of their position. An employee with whom an

accommodation is being discussed may have a union representative present during any such discussions.

The University's process for accommodation of academic employees can be found at the following location: http://fr.infor.yorku.ca.

15.26 Employees shall have a continuation of work email access and library services access for a period of twelve months following the completion of their contract. Email access and library services access may be discontinued following the completion of the one-year term of access.

15.27 CUPE 3903 BENEFITS FUND

Effective September 1, 2021, and every 12 months thereafter, the Employer agrees to contribute an amount to assist CUPE 3903 to fund and administer its own plan or arrangement for benefits not covered by the collective agreement. The amount contributed by the Employer is \$311,000 effective September 1, 2020, \$387,000 effective September 1, 2021, and \$472,000 effective September 1, 2022. Allocations from the Fund will be made by the Union. An Annual Report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing by the Union to the Office of Faculty Relations through the Labour/Management Committee by no later than September 30th of each year.

15.28 In negotiations for the 2017-2020 Collective Agreement the Union raised its desire to ensure the accessibility and availability of breastfeeding facilities for its members.

The parties have agreed to an accommodation procedure around breastfeeding in June 2014 which is available on the Employer's and the Union's websites.

The University will ensure that there is accessible and available space where persons may nurse and/or breast pump on each of its campuses. The availability of these locations will be promoted online along with a contact number so that individuals who wish can make arrangements for access.

15.29 SEXUAL VIOLENCE SURVIVOR FUND

Effective September 1, 2021, and each September 1 thereafter, the Employer will provide to CUPE 3903's Trans Feminist Action Caucus a total amount of \$50,000 to assist TFAC's ongoing support of survivors of sexual and/or gender-based violence.

By September 30, 2022 and by each September 30 thereafter, the Union will provide a report to the Office of Faculty Relations through the Labour/Management Committee indicating the amount of money that was spent in the previous 12-month period.

ARTICLE 16 – CLASS SIZE

- 16.01 The employer and the union agree upon the objective of maintaining class sizes and formats conducive to pedagogical soundness.
- 16.02 Projected course enrolments established by the employer shall be set out in position Postings and employee contracts for all employees, except where not

relevant. Projected course enrolments identified in Postings may not exceed marker/grader assistance levels ("triggers") specified in 16.05.1.

- 16.03 A course director shall be assigned assistance and/or additional compensation to reflect course enrolments above fifty as follows:
 - (a) The assistance assigned shall be at least in the form of marker/ grader assistance;
 - (b) The assistance shall be at least at the rate of fifteen hours for each block of five students, or portion thereof, exceeding fifty;
 - (c) Assistance shall be provided from the commencement of the course where the projected enrolment exceeds fifty, but the assistance may be modified so as to reflect the actual enrolment as of the first official enrolment reporting date in each session;
 - (d) Where the projected enrolment is fifty or less but actual enrolment as of the first official enrolment reporting date in each session exceeds fifty, assistance shall be provided as per (a) and (b).
- 16.04 The employer and the union recognize that teaching groups within courses have different purposes and, consequently, different appropriate enrolment levels and different demands on the employee. The following groups are identifiable:
 - (a) Where the primary purpose of the group is textual analysis, teaching a particular skill (e.g., writing), presenting material not presented in any other teaching format in the course, including discussion of course lectures and readings;
 - (b) Where the primary purpose of the group is a problem session and/or a question-and-answer session and/or a presentation of audio-visual materials directly related to course lectures or reading material, or examinations/assignments, and where the group leader is not assigned primary responsibility for design and/or presentation of materials presented in the group;
 - (c) Where the group is an English as a Second Language Group;
 - (d) Where the primary purpose of the group is laboratory work;
 - (e) Where the group is in the Faculty of Fine Arts Departments of Music and Dance, and where the principal focus of the course is performance involving movement, dancing, choreography, singing or playing of instruments. It is understood that (e) does not apply when the group is being led by the course director. It is also understood that (e) is not meant to include orchestras, bands or choirs;

Effective September 1, 1999:

- (f) First-year 9-credit Foundations tutorials
- (g) Second year 9-credit Foundations tutorials

16.05.1 With respect to teaching groups in which students are formally enrolled:

- (i) Assistance shall be assigned and/or additional compensation paid in the form of marker/grader assistance at the rate of ten hours for each block of three students, or portion thereof, exceeding:
 - Teaching Group (a): twenty-five for a one-hour group, thirty for a one-and-one-half hour or two-hour group;
 - Teaching Group (b): forty;
- (ii) Assistance shall be assigned and/or additional compensation paid in the form of marker/grader assistance at the rate of eleven hours for each block of 3 students, or portion thereof, exceeding:
 - First year 9-credit Foundations tutorials (g): twenty-five
 - Second year 9-credit Foundations tutorials (h): twenty-eight
- (iii) For the triggers articulated in Article 16.05.1(ii) only, hiring units are not permitted to enroll above those triggers without the permission of the tutorial instructor. The letter of offer for Foundations tutorials will be revised so that the employee can indicate whether or not they agree in advance to allow enrolments to rise above the trigger. Failure to return the letter of offer by the time indicated in Article 12.13 will be taken as indication that permission has been granted, until such time as the letter of offer is returned.
- (iv) The level of assistance required by this article shall be calculated on the basis of enrolments recorded for the 1 November official enrolment reporting date for fall and fall/winter courses, the 1 February official enrolment reporting date for Winter courses, the 1 March official enrolment reporting date for winter/summer courses and as of the deadline date for withdrawal without academic penalty for courses in each of the summer sessions. Where assistance is paid pursuant to this article, such payment shall be made in one lump sum as soon as practicable after the dates specified above.
- (v) Where additional compensation per (iv) already has been paid to an employee who subsequently is replaced, the replacement employee shall be entitled to assistance/additional compensation at the appropriate rate per 16.05.1, pro-rated to the portion of the academic session remaining at the time of their appointment.

16.05.2 With respect to teaching groups in which students do not formally enroll:

- (i) the hiring unit shall keep attendance records for all meetings of such teaching groups. Additional compensation shall be paid for each meeting, after the first meeting, of a teaching group in which actual attendance exceeds the appropriate trigger specified in 16.05.1(i) and (ii), and shall be paid on the basis of one thirty-fifth of the appropriate rate specified in 16.05.1(i) and (ii) for each occurrence.
- (ii) Such additional compensation shall be included in the employee's last regular monthly salary payment.
- 16.05.3 (i) It is understood that the figures specified in 16.05.1(i) are not intended to represent norms in class size;
 - (ii) In any event, enrolments shall not exceed:

- Teaching Group (a): thirty for a one-hour group, thirty-six for a oneand-one-half hour or two-hour group;
- Teaching Group (b): fifty;
- Teaching Group (c): fifteen for a two-hour or three-hour group;
- Teaching Group (d): thirty per Tutor 2;
- Teaching Group (e): thirty;
- First year 9-credit Foundations tutorials (g): twenty-eight
- Second year 9-credit Foundations tutorials (h): thirty-one
- 16.06.1 Where an employee believes that the number of functional seats and work/ writing surfaces/spaces available in the assigned classroom, laboratory or studio is insufficient for the number of students in a group, they may notify the Office of the Assistant Vice-President (HR&ER). Upon receipt of such notice the designated officer shall endeavour to effect a speedy resolution of the problem in consultation with the concerned employee, the union (where the employee so requests) and the Room Allocation Centre.
- 16.06.2 (i) After the first meeting of the group, reallocation of students among groups in the same course shall be authorized only by the course supervisor and only with the approval of the employee(s) concerned.
 - (ii) After the first meeting of the group, where enrolment in a group is below the trigger specified in 16.05, other changes in the enrolment of a group shall be authorized only by the course supervisor after consultation with the employee(s) concerned.
 - (iii) After the first meeting of the group, where enrolment in a group is equal to or greater than the trigger specified in 16.05, enrolment in that group may only be increased when authorized by the course supervisor with the approval of the employee(s) concerned to be confirmed in writing.
 - (iv) Where official enrolment of a group exceeds the appropriate enrolment level at which marker/grader assistance is provided by more than 20%, the employer shall give serious consideration to opening another section of the group. Where the employer decides not to open another section, it shall, at the request of the union, state the reasons for its decision in writing.
- 16.07 The employer agrees to provide the union with a copy of each issue of the official "Course Analysis" within one month of publication. The employer further agrees to provide to the union by January 31 in the fall/winter session (and by similarly reasonable dates in other sessions) a breakdown of the size of all classes, by types, per hiring unit, as of the official enrolment reporting date.

ARTICLE 17 – LEAVES

- 17.01.1 In all Leave articles "one thirty-fifth" means one week in the fall/winter session, pro-rated in other sessions.
- 17.01.2 For the purposes of the Unemployment Insurance regulations, "Care-Giver Leave" and "care-giver responsibility" shall be considered equivalent to "Parental Leave" and "parental responsibility."

- 17.01.3 For the duration of all leaves, an employee shall continue to accrue applicable prior experience, per Article 12, for positions to which they have been appointed at the time such leave commences, and to which they subsequently appointed, provided that she, at any time prior to the expiry of the appointment, performs the duties and responsibilities of the position.
- 17.01.4 For the duration of all leaves, employees shall continue to be eligible to participate in any benefit plans which may exist at the time at which the leave is taken, to collect any benefits to which they may be entitled and to take any additional leaves to which they may be entitled.
- 17.01.5 Where certification by a legally qualified medical practitioner is required by the employer, the cost of acquiring the certificate will be paid by the employer.
- 17.01.6 Members of the bargaining unit may request Union Leave without pay in order to serve the union or an affiliated Labour body thereof. Such leave may be indefinite and shall not be unreasonably denied. During such absence, members will continue to accrue applicable prior experience credit for up to 2 years.

17.02 SICK LEAVE

An employee shall be eligible for sick leave if she is prevented, by personal sickness, medical reasons related to their disability, emotional trauma or injury for which Workers' Compensation is not payable, from performing their normal assigned duties. To qualify for sick leave the employee must have notified their supervisor as to the expected duration of the sickness or injury and, if requested to do so, provide proof of sickness or injury in the form of an appropriate certificate signed by a legally qualified medical practitioner and acceptable to the employer. Notifications to supervisors respecting sick leave shall be made available only on a need to know basis; all certifications by medical practitioners respecting sickness or injury shall be confidential. In the case of an extended absence, the employee shall keep their supervisor informed at least weekly of the anticipated date of their return and, prior to that return, she may be required to provide proof, as per above, as to their fitness to resume duties.

17.03 If the employee satisfies the above, she shall suffer no reduction in pay for sick leave of up to a total of six-thirty-fifths of the period of their Appointment Contract(s).

In the fall/winter session, one thirty-fifth equals one week in time off and one week in salary. In all other sessions, one thirty-fifth equals one week in time off, but one thirty-fifth of the salary of the employee's appointment contract(s).

17.04 For employees with at least four months of service to the University, earning a minimum of \$8,200, a sick leave supplement of up to four months in time off, including the paid sick leave entitlement as provided for in 17.03, shall be granted by the Dean/Principal or designate upon submission of an appropriate certificate signed by a legally qualified medical practitioner that such additional sick leave is required.

Where an employee has exhausted their sick leave and any other leave entitlement under this agreement, she may be eligible for Long Term Disability (Article 10.13) or to apply to the Ways and Means Fund for further financial support.

17.05 SUPPLEMENTAL BENEFITS

The employer shall maintain a "Supplemental Unemployment Benefits Plan" pursuant to the Employment Insurance Act and Regulations. The employer shall make amendments as appropriate to ensure that the Plan provides the maximum permissible benefits in conjunction with Article 17.03.

17.06 PAID MATERNITY LEAVE

Upon written request to the Chair/Dean/Director indicating the expected date of delivery, a female employee shall be entitled to paid maternity leave of up to seventeen thirty-fifths of the period of their Appointment Contract(s). Requests for Maternity Leave will be made as soon as practicable, and normally no later than one month before the intended start-date of the leave.

17.07 PAID CARE-GIVER LEAVE

Upon written request, a paid leave of absence of up to twelve thirty- fifths shall be granted to an employee on the occasion of the birth of a child for which s/he is going to accept care-giver responsibility. Where two employees have care-giver responsibility for a new-born child and one is eligible for maternity leave, they may divide the amount of paid maternity and care-giver leave between them.

17.08 PAID ADOPTION LEAVE

Upon written request indicating the expected date of adoption of an infant (i.e., less than five years old at the time of adoption), the employee who has the principal responsibility for the care of that child shall be entitled to a paid adoption leave, coincident with the adoption of that child, of up to twelve thirty-fifths of the period of their Appointment Contract(s). Where two employees are assuming joint care- giver responsibility for that child, a maximum of twelve thirty-fifths of paid adoption leave may be shared between them, in which case the portion claimed by each shall be calculated on the Appointment contract(s) that each holds.

17.09 CARE-GIVER LEAVE - TIME OFF

Upon written request, the natural mother shall be entitled to a leave of up to thirty-five weeks in time off, including the paid portion of leave specified in Article 17.06. Any other employee who has care-giver responsibility for a new-born or adopted infant shall be entitled to a leave of up to twenty weeks in time off, including the paid portion of leave specified in Articles 17.07 and 17.08.

17.10 SUPPLEMENTAL BENEFITS

The employer shall maintain a "Supplemental Unemployment Benefits Plan" pursuant to the Employment Insurance Act and Regulations in regard to maternity, parental and adoption leave. The employer shall make amendments as appropriate to ensure that the Plan provides the maximum permissible benefits in conjunction with Articles 17.06, 17.07 or 17.08.

17.11 LEAVES AFTER EXPIRY OF CONTRACT(S)

- Where the expected date of delivery or adoption occurs after, and within four months of, the expiry of the employee's contract(s), the employer shall pay an employee maternity leave per Article 17.06, caregiver leave per Article 17.07, adoption leave per Article 17.08 or supplemental benefits pursuant to the "Supple- mental Benefits Plan" specified in Article 17.10 and subject to relevant Employment Insurance Regulations, up to the maximum of the employee's full entitlement per Articles 17.06, 17.07, or 17.08 based on Appointment Contract(s) held in the previous session, provided that at the date of birth the employee has been recommended for appointment, or has applied for and is reasonably expected to be recommended for appointment in an academic session commencing within approximately four months after the expiry of the employee's previous contract(s).
- (ii) If at the commencement of their next appointment(s), the employee in receipt of benefits per (I) has not used their maximum entitlement in time off or paid portion, she shall be entitled to paid maternity leave and/or time off up to the portion of unused thirty fifths (i.e. the full entitlements specified in Articles 17.06 and 17.08 less benefits already paid/less weeks since birth), which shall be based on Appointment Contract(s) for that session and shall be taken at the beginning of the session.
- (iii) Where the date of delivery or adoption occurs during the period of an appointment the Employer, the course supervisor, the Union and the member shall meet to discuss the potential completion by the member of the appointment in whole or in part, any potential exchange of services, or any other issues related to the fact that the delivery or adoption is expected to occur during the period of the appointment. If the member does complete the appointment, she shall receive payment in lieu of the paid time off, or if she performs part of the appointment she will receive a pro rata payment. Requests to complete the appointment and receive payment in lieu of paid time off shall not be unreasonably denied.

17.12 ACADEMIC CARE GIVER LEAVE

Full and part-time graduate students who are care-givers for a newborn child may submit petitions for academic extensions for up to a total of twelve months beyond the Faculty of Graduate Studies deadlines. Petitions shall be submitted through the Graduate Program Directors and copied directly to the Dean. When considering petitions based on providing care for a newborn child, the Dean of Graduate Studies shall take into account the effect of such care-giving upon the progress of the student's work. If the Dean decides not to grant such a petition, she shall a copy to the union. Such a request shall not be unreasonably denied.

17.13 COMPASSIONATE LEAVE

Upon request, an employee shall be granted leave paid at full salary of up to four thirty-fifths of their Appointment Contract(s) to attend to ill member(s) of their immediate family or equivalent, except where the illness is diagnosed as life- threatening or terminal, in which case an employee shall be granted leave paid at full salary of up to six thirty-fifths of their Appointment Contract(s), and shall be entitled to a leave of absence of up to eight weeks in time off including the paid portion of six thirty-fifths.

17.14 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

Upon request, an employee shall be granted leave paid at full salary of up to four thirty-fifths of their Appointment Contract(s) as bereavement leave on the death of a member of their immediate family or equivalent.

17.15 SUPPLEMENTARY COMPASSIONATE/BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

- Where an illness to an immediate family member or equivalent has been diagnosed as life-threatening or terminal, and the employee has exhausted their paid leave pursuant to 17.13 and the ill immediate family member or equivalent has not recovered, the employee may borrow up to an additional three thirty-fifths of paid bereavement leave entitlement to attend to the ill individual. Should the death of the individual occur subsequently, the employee shall be entitled to be reavement leave paid at full salary of up to the unused portion of their entitlement pursuant to 17.14.
- (ii) Should the death of a member of their immediate family or equivalent occur while an employee is on leave pursuant to 17.13 such leave shall be continued as bereavement leave of up to an additional four thirty-fifths of their Appointment Contract(s) from the date such death occurred.
- (iii) If at all possible, in the interests of avoiding confusion which could disadvantage the employee and in recognition of the hiring unit's need to fill the position(s) for any extended period per (i) or (ii), the employee should endeavour to notify the hiring unit in each case of their intention to continue their leave.

17.16 JURY LEAVE

Upon written request, supported by a copy of the summons, an employee shall be granted leave paid at the rate of their full salary, less what the court pays for the performance of the required duties, to appear for or serve jury duty, provided that such appearance and/or service actually conflicts with their scheduled duties and provided that upon return to work she shall provide their supervisor with written confirmation of the date(s) and time(s) on which she appeared and/or served, signed by an appropriate official of the Court.

17.17 CONFERENCE LEAVE

Upon written request, supported by a copy of an invitation, an employee shall be granted leave paid at full salary of up to two thirty-fifths of their Appointment Contract(s) to present papers at academic conferences. Such leave shall not be claimed if an authorized exchange of services agreeable to the employee can be arranged.

17.18 EMERGENCY LEAVE

In the event of a bona fide emergency not covered elsewhere in the agreement, an employee shall be granted leave paid at full salary of up to two-thirty-fifths of their Appointment Contract(s).

17.19 Upon written request, supported by a copy of an invitation, an employee shall be granted paid leave of up to seventeen thirty-fifths of their appointment contract(s) to undertake work for the National Union or the Ontario Division of CUPE. The employer shall receive full financial compensation for lost time and benefits from the National Union or the Ontario Division. Requests for Union Leave will be made as soon as practicable and normally no later than two months before the intended start- date of the leave.

17.20 TRANSSEXUAL TRANSITION LEAVE

An employee who provides a certificate from a medical practitioner confirming that the employee requires a leave of absence in order to undergo the medical procedure(s) related to a physical change from one gender to another will suffer no reduction in pay for up to eight-thirty-fifths of the period of their Appointment Contract(s).

17.21 DOMESTIC OR SEXUAL VIOLENCE LEAVE

An employee may request and take a domestic, sexual and/or gender-based violence leave where they or their dependent experiences or is threatened with domestic, sexual and/or gender-based violence. This leave will be to allow the employee to seek medical attention, counselling, victim and support services, legal assistance or to relocate. The employee, if requested to do so, will provide reasonable proof signed by a qualified practitioner.

Upon approval of such a leave the employee will be entitled to a paid leave of up to six-thirty-fifths, and the total leave may extend for up to the duration of the academic term. The details or extent of the violence threatened or experienced need not be disclosed to the Employer, and the Employer will maintain confidentiality regarding the nature of the employee's leave. In the case of an extended absence beyond ten (10) days, the employee to the best of their ability, shall keep their supervisor informed of the anticipated date of the employee's return.

Where an employee has exhausted their sexual violence leave and sick leave and any other leave entitlement under this agreement, they may be eligible for Long Term Disability, subject to the terms of the Plan (Article 10.13).

ARTICLE 18 – CORRESPONDENCE

18.01 Except where otherwise provided, official communications in the form of correspondence between the employer and the union shall be sent as follows:

TO THE EMPLOYER: Department of Faculty Relations

276 York Lanes York University 4700 Keele Street

Toronto, Ontario M3J 1P3

TO THE UNION: The Executive

Canadian Union of Public Employees, Local 3903

Suite 143 Atkinson York University 4700 Keele Street

Toronto, Ontario M3J 1P3

ARTICLE 19 - DURATION AND MODIFICATION OF AGREEMENT

19.01 This agreement shall continue in force and effect from the date of ratification to 31 August 2023 and shall be renewed automatically thereafter for periods of

one year each unless either party notifies the other in writing within the period of ninety days before the agreement ceases to operate that it desires to amend or terminate this agreement. Where notice to amend the agreement is given, the provisions of this agreement shall continue in force until a new agreement is signed or the right to strike or lock out accrues, whichever first occurs.

ARTICLE 20 - WAYS & MEANS FUND

20.01 Upon ratification the employer will pay to the union \$40,245 towards the union's Ways & Means Fund, which fund is administered by the union. For 2009-10, effective September 1, 2009, this amount will be increased to \$42,245 and for 2010-11, effective September 1, 2010, this amount will be increased to \$44,245. Effective September 1, 2014, the Employer will pay to the Union \$59,245 towards the Union's Ways and Means Fund. Effective September 1, 2015, the Employer will pay to the Union \$74,245 for each year of the collective agreement.

Effective September 1, 2018 the Employer will contribute \$85,000 to this Fund in each year of the Collective Agreement.

The Employer will contribute to this fund \$132,072.07 effective September 1, 2020, \$183,514.87 effective September 1, 2021, and \$238,342.09 effective September 1, 2022.

Allocations from the Fund will be made by the Union. An annual report on the disbursement of monies shall be submitted in writing to the Labour Management Committee.

In addition, the Employer will commit up to \$10,000 being provided to the Fund in each year of the collective agreement for the purpose of assisting any employee with a disability requiring work related accommodation (e.g., adaptive computer).

ARTICLE 21 – UNION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES

21.01 The employer agrees to provide the union free of charge, except as otherwise specified in this article, with the use of suitable, serviced office space, in a building fully accessible to mobility-impaired persons (i.e. with accessible washrooms, door openers, ramps and/or elevators), with a telephone line, the telephone charges to be borne by the union, and a Telecommunication Device for the Deaf (TDD). The union shall have the use of the internal University postal service for union business, external mailing costs of the union to be borne by the union, and shall be given a University mailing number. The employer shall allow the union to use the University duplicating services, computing facilities, word processing equipment, and audio-visual equipment on the same basis and at the same rates established by the employer for University users. The employer shall provide the union with suitable meeting rooms as required, free of charge and on the same basis as other voluntary associations within the University which shall include the ability to book available meeting rooms on campuses where the Union does not have a permanent office.

The Union will be provided with shared office space on the Glendon Campus to conduct union business. The shared office space will accommodate a lockable cabinet.

The employer shall provide the union with use of a designated bulletin board in each department/division for the display of union notices, job postings and other union related materials. The employer shall also provide the union with a lighted bulletin board in the area designated by the Office of Student Affairs, adjacent to the East Bear Pit of the Ross Building.

Should one be deemed required, any move from the union's current office space will be subject to the same terms, conditions, and negotiations as those enjoyed by any other bargaining agent. Further, the employer will make best efforts to ensure that any new office space is equal to or better than the current facilities.

21.02 UNION ELECTRONIC OFFICE SUPPLIES

Regarding union electronic office supplies, the employer agrees to provide the union with the necessary equipment and software to integrate it into the CUPE 3903 Appointments process as this is developed. Such consideration will include access to Netscape, the CUPE 3903 seniority database, e-mail, etc. Further, the employer will maintain such equipment and software and will provide any required training.

ARTICLE 22 – INFORMATION

- 22.01 The employer recognizes the importance of providing accurate and timely information to the union.
- 22.02 The employer undertakes in consultation with the union to provide the union with information pertinent to the operations of the University and relevant to the bargaining unit, including, but not limited to, the following:
 - (i) The electronic transfer, updated by 1 November each year, for current fall/winter appointments, by 1 March each year, for winter appointments, and by 1 July each year for summer appointments and with intermittent updates, as practicable, of a dataset of contracts of bargaining unit members since 1 May 1983, containing the following information for each contract:

payroll number
name
address (as contained on the Payroll file)
telephone number (as available on the Payroll file)
Email address
date of birth (when available)
faculty
department
starting pay date
ending pay date
ending pay date
category of appointment position code
number of assignments or hours salary paid
vacation pay additional amount whether the member is a visa student
names of employees who participate in the Pension Plan

The necessary costs of converting the dataset to a format which can be used by the union will be shared by the parties.

- (ii) Information which the Employer is obligated to provide by other articles of this agreement. Articles which require the regular transfer of information are: 3.03, 4.04, 10.01.2, 10.02.4 (i) and (ii), 10.18(iv), 11.01.3, 11.06, 12.06, 16.07, and 22.02 (i) and (iv).
- (iii) Upon written request from the union, and within a reasonable period of time, additional information pertaining to the operations of the University and relevant to the bargaining unit, and of the sort normally made available to the union, provided that:
 - (a) the employer shall not be required to prepare reports or analyses of data not normally prepared in the course of the University's operations or that cannot be provided by the making of minor modifications in reports normally prepared;
 - (b) the employer shall not be required to supply information which is deemed by the employer to be confidential with respect to the employer's formulation of its own position on interpretation or renegotiation of this agreement or subsequent agreements.
- (iv) Further, the employer agrees to provide to the union, within one month of the start of each academic session, a list of available telephone numbers of members of the bargaining unit appointed to that session.
- 22.03 Any queries relating to the transfer of information or requests for additional information by the Union shall be directed to the Office of Faculty Relations.
- 22.04 The Employer shall maintain and update an online system for postings issued for the academic year and archived postings. Where significant changes are made to the Employer's online system for postings, which changes will not impact on the availability of the above, the Union will be advised and provided a review of the changes at a Labour Management Committee meeting.

LETTERS OF INTENT

- 1. It is agreed that, if the employer publishes a posting circular indicating the positions in Unit 1, clearly identified as such, and identifying, to the extent possible, the course, the classification and reasonable qualifications of the position, the salary, the projected class enrolment (where relevant) and the application deadline, and copies of the circular are posted on bulletin boards by the hiring unit, corresponding hiring units and all relevant Graduate Programs within the University (and a copy is forwarded to the union), the provisions of Article 11 shall be deemed satisfied in respect to those positions included in the circular.
- 2. In recognition of the importance of class sizes and formats conducive to sound pedagogy, the parties agree to discuss these issues at Labour/Management Committee with a view to making recommendations.
- 3. Given the increasing cost and insecurity of living in Graduate Student Residences at York University, the parties agree to discuss the concerns of the residents at Labour/Management Committee with a view to formulating recommendations on how York University might best alleviate these concerns.
- **4.** The parties acknowledge:
 - (a) that a bargaining unit member's assigned work hours may extend beyond the usual hours when Departmental supervisors and other management personnel are on site;
 - (b) that during such a work period an employee may encounter a work situation which they judge to be unhealthy and/or unsafe; and
 - (c) that, in such a situation, they may, despite their reasonable efforts, be unable to advise their departmental supervisor of their perception of unhealthy and/ or unsafe work conditions and of their resultant decision not to fulfil their immediate employment obligations.

The parties therefore agree to develop, through the Health and Safety Committee, mutually agreeable guidelines for the actions of a bargaining unit member in such a situation.

- 5. The employer undertakes that prior to decisions respecting changes to the graduate fee structure being taken the union will be informed and provided with all information relevant to these decisions and available to the employer.
- 6. Effective September 1, 2014, in the event that graduate tuition fees (except MBA, IMBA, MPA, part-time LLM students, MHRM and MDes and other professional programs as may be approved) and/or administrative or ancillary fees (hereafter collectively "fees") are increased above the Board of Governors approved rates for domestic and visa students as of September 1, 2012, any employees in the bargaining unit who are registered full time and pay the higher fees will receive funding in an amount equivalent to the fee increase in order that their net income from salary, including negotiated salary increases, is not offset by the fee increase. Except in circumstances beyond its reasonable control, the Faculty of Graduate Studies shall post the monies in connection with this funding to a student's account by no later than November 1 for the Fall term, March 1 for the Winter term and July 1 for the Summer term. Such funding shall not include the increases to Graduate Financial Assistance ("GFA") in the collective agreement and shall be a dedicated

amount of additional funding from the University as required to fully cover the fee increase. The amount of any funding covering a fee increase shall be posted to student accounts and treated as if it was an additional amount of GFA that does not require the performance of work in exchange for the additional funding.

7. UHIP FOR VISA STUDENTS

In recognition of the financial hardships of international students who have been disenfranchised by the Ontario Hospital Insurance Plan, the Faculty of Graduate Studies will guarantee that there will be bursary funding provided to bargaining unit members for the purpose of offsetting the cost of UHIP. The bursary funding will be in addition to the existing 50% bursary provided by the University, and in addition to any other bursary funding for which the student is eligible. Funds available for this bursary will not be less than \$35,000.

8. FOUNDATIONS TA TRAINING

The Dean of the Faculty of Arts will issue a letter prior to September 2005 and September 2006 and September 2007 advising that for employees teaching in Foundations courses for the first time, Foundations TA Day will be considered employer-required training or orientation and such employees who attend Foundations TA Day will be paid at the Overwork Rate for time spent at Foundations TA Day training or orientation.

9. COMPUTER CENTRE ADVISOR.

The parties agree that during the term of the 2005-2008 collective agreement they will review and discuss the duties and responsibilities of this position in the Labour Management Committee with a view to developing an agreed upon Definition for addition to Article 10.04.2 of the collective agreement.

10. YORK ATLAS

The parties agree that efforts should be made to have York Atlas updated each term as required, including on line and voicemail capabilities.

11. OFFSET

The parties agree that any across-the-board increase in the salary/wage rates or increases in the Graduate Financial Assistance rates negotiated by the parties shall not be offset by a decrease in monies from other sources in subsequent sessions in defining annual minimum funding levels for individual graduate students, all other things being equal. The parties agree that the monetary value of any increase in the salary/wage rates negotiated by the parties shall represent an increase in the annual minimum funding levels for individual graduate students. This is not intended to guarantee previous levels of actual funding for individual graduate students year-over-year.

As an illustration, a graduate student is awarded a minimum funding level for a given year of \$20,000, and the wage/salary component is \$10,000 in that year. If the negotiated wage/salary increase for the next year is 2%, then the value of the negotiated wage/salary rate increase would be \$200 and the minimum funding level in the next year would become \$20,200. Any increase in Graduate Financial Assistance would similarly be in addition to the \$20,000.

If an employee raises a concern about the application of the above provisions the parties will meet promptly to discuss the issue and endeavour to resolve it if necessary.

12. CORE COMPETENCIES

The Employer notes that the Employment Equity Plan in respect of employees in the CUPE 3903 bargaining unit provides for the provision of a module on Codebased discrimination and harassment in conjunction with the University's existing School for Academic Administrators and that workshop participants will include chairs, undergraduate program directors, and graduate program directors.

The Employer confirms its intent to implement obligatory participation in the module on Code-based discrimination and harassment for chairs, undergraduate program directors and graduate program directors, appointed or renewed after January 1, 2013.

13. UNIVERSITY PROCEDURES FOR DEALING WITH COMPLAINTS OF HARASSMENT OR DISCRIMINATION

The University will initiate a review of its Procedures for Dealing with Complaints of Harassment or Discrimination in regard to the Procedure's timelines within 90 days of the ratification of the renewal collective agreement. This review will include consultation with CUPE 3903 for its input on the timelines.

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:20) |126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .81

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING – TEACHING DEVELOPMENT TUTOR 7'S – "TDT7's"

Effective September 1, 2011 Teaching Development Graduate Assistants will be termed Teaching Development Tutor 7's and will be solely within the jurisdiction of Unit 1.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING -PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT FOR TEACHING ASSISTANTS

The parties agree as follows:

- 1. Compensation will be provided to Teaching Assistants who have been assigned their first Teaching Assistantship plus up to 500 additional Teaching Assistants per contract year, who have been assigned a current or upcoming Teaching Assistantship, in an amount equivalent to the Marker/Grader rate for 5 hours once, upon the completion of the Junior or Senior Record of Completion Certificate (the "Certificate") offered by the University's Teaching Commons, subject to the following:
 - (a) A Teaching Assistant must first obtain confirmation from their academic unit, for presentation to the Teaching Commons, that they have been assigned a current or upcoming Teaching Assistantship; and
 - (b) A Teaching Assistant must commence the Certificate offered by the University's Teaching Commons prior to or during their upcoming or current Teaching Assistantship and must, as determined by the Teaching Commons, complete their Certificate in the same academic year in which they commenced their work towards the Certificate.
- 2. To receive the payment referenced at Paragraph 1 above, a Teaching Assistant will present the Certificate to their academic unit. Payment will be provided upon either:
 - (a) commencement of the first appointment following completion of the Certificate in the initial regular monthly payroll of the appointment; or
 - (b) During the appointment in which the Teaching Assistant completes the Certificate provided that the Teaching Assistant presents the Certificate to their academic unit no later than the last day of the month that precedes the last month of their appointment.
- 3. Neither a Teaching Assistant's participation in nor payment for completion of the Certificate shall form part of the employer-required training as set out in Article 10.02(ii) of the Collective Agreement. Participation in the Certificate per this Letter of Understanding is voluntary.
- 4. Participation in the Certificate of Completion program will remain outside the scope of the bargaining unit and the Collective Agreement.
- 5. No Teaching Assistant, up to the maximum set out in Paragraph 1, will be denied the opportunity to complete their Record of Completion Certificate on the basis of space availability in the workshops required for completion of the Certificate, so long as they complete their first workshop towards the completion of a certificate by January 31.

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:20) |126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .83

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING – WAGE REOPENER

The Parties hereby understand and agree that in the event that the Protecting a Sustainable Public Sector for Future Generations Act, 2019("Bill 124") is repealed, or successfully challenged through the courts such that it is of no force and effect and is not the subject of any ongoing appeal, during the term of the renewal collective agreement (i.e. at any point prior to August 31, 2023), the parties agree to re-negotiate the portions of those salary and compensation provisions of this collective agreement that were limited by Bill 124, but only to the extent permitted by law and having regard to the Employer's financial position.

This Letter of Understanding will expire on August 31, 2023.

Letter of Understanding

Between

CUPE 3903 ("Union")

And

York University ("the University")

RE: Safe Return to Work in the Context of COVID-19

Whereas the University is engaged in ongoing planning for the phased return to campus following the easing of COVID-19 pandemic-related restrictions.

And whereas the Province of Ontario "the Province" will enter Step 3 of its "Roadmap to Reopen" on July 16, 2021.

And whereas the University does not anticipate the regulatory framework (O. Reg 520/21: Rules for Areas in Step 3) will result in any substantive change to the in-person teaching planned for the Summer 2021 term.

And whereas, although the Province will allow for larger capacity limits for in-person instructional activities, the University will not alter the structure or form of those courses that have been approved for Summer 2021 in the middle of the term.

And whereas, the University anticipates further guidance from the Ministry of Colleges and Universities (MCU) applicable to return to campus for the 2021-2022 academic year and is expected for July for the post-secondary sector in Ontario.

And whereas, this guidance from MCU will be instrumental for the ongoing Fall and Winter 2021-2022 planning efforts as the University anticipates that recommendations about physical distancing and capacity limits, along with other issues (e.g., any potential travel restrictions for international students) will be provided.

And whereas the University will support Employees working on campus with ventilation systems circulating fresh air in accordance with the latest recommendations and guidance set by the American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers.

And whereas, the University will continue to observe all applicable public health guidelines as determined by the Province and by Toronto Public Health and the guidelines from any MCU communication.

And whereas, the University will continue to comply with all required municipal bylaws and provincial orders, including those that pertain to physical distancing, capacity limits for indoor/outdoor gatherings and events, screening, and the mask and face covering mandate.

And whereas the University is adopting appropriate measures and is engaged in robust and ongoing planning for a safe and healthy phased return to campus, as regularly communicated to the York community through the University's Better Together website.

Therefore, the Parties agree that:

- 1) This Letter of Understanding is reached in relation to the unique circumstances of the phased return to campus following the easing of COVID-19 pandemic-related restrictions and is without prejudice and without precedent to any and all future matters between the parties. For greater clarity, neither party shall seek to rely upon any term of this Letter of Understanding or any practice arising from the implementation of this Letter of Understanding in any other matter between the parties with respect to the interpretation of any collective agreement provision.
- 2) In light of the evolving circumstances related to the safe and healthy phased return to campus following the easing of COVID-19 pandemic-related restrictions a joint committee of up to six (6) representatives from both the Union's Executive and the Employer will meet monthly following the signing of this agreement, over the Summer 2021 and Fall 2021 term to discuss the phased return to campus.
- Employees who require medical and/or family status accommodation relating to the phased return to campus may seek accommodation in accordance with university processes (https://fr.info.yorku.ca/cupe-3903/) supported by the Employee Well-Being Office.
- 4) In order for CUPE 3903 to assist employees in the CUPE 3903 bargaining units with a safe return to work in the context of COVID-19, including those employees who require medical and/or family status accommodation, the Employer agrees to pay the union by August 15, 2021, the equivalent of the salary of one course director.
- 5) Nothing herein displaces any rights or responsibilities under the Occupational Health and Safety Act.

LETTER OF AGREEMENT – ADDITIONAL FUNDING FOR PRIORITY POOL MEMBERS

The Union may initiate a meeting with the Dean of FGS or designate, the member, a representative of Faculty Relations and the Union to be held as expeditiously as possible with a view to discussing the concerns of members. Note – Grievances Regarding the Letter of Agreement may be initiated at Step 4 of the grievance process.

Mindful of the financial obstacles graduate students are experiencing in light of Government decisions which transfer more of the burden for financing a university education to the student via tuition fees, the employer will guarantee an offer of additional support for members of the Priority Pool as outlined below. This support is for the 12-month period beginning with September.

It is recognized that many members currently receive additional funding opportunities and what is listed below is a minimum guaranteed level of financial support. However, such guaranteed extra funding as outlined below shall not apply to those whose funding provides them with a level of support greater than their priority pool entitlement coupled with this supplementary funding.

Nothing herein shall be read or construed as a bar to any member receiving financial support that is greater than the above minimum guarantee, nor does it require or permit students to undertake tasks which require exceeding an average of 10 hours of work per week, or a maximum of 1.5 teaching assistantships in a 12-month period (beginning with the fall term).

A. All members of the Priority Pool who are eligible shall be informed by September 15 whether they will be offered TA, GA, RA activity for the fall, or that the funding under the minimum guarantee will be offered in the winter or summer terms:

Eligibility criteria are:

- member of the bargaining unit during the preceding 12-month period, including those on leaves of absence under the collective agreement;
- in the Priority Pool;
- have applied where appropriate and accepted when offered a teaching assistantship or other work;
- must be continuously registered on a full-time basis for the following 12-month period;
- have total funding including major external scholarships not greater than the priority pool entitlement plus \$5000 for 2008-2009, 2009-2010 and 2010-2011 [see 12.03.1(iii)].
- must be available to undertake some form of TA, GA or RA activity should it be necessary in at least one of the three terms in the 12 month period starting with the fall. It is expected that such TA, GA and RA activities will normally be offered in the summer term. The bargaining unit members who have established to the satisfaction of the Faculty of Graduate Studies they are only available in one particular term will have priority for minimum guarantee funding activity in that term.

Note – Although not in the priority pool or in the bargaining unit during the preceding 12 month period, PhD 1 students are eligible for the minimum guarantee in their first year.

- (i) The minimum guarantee will be \$5000 in 2008-09; 2009-10; and 2010-11 of extra funding above the priority pool entitlement over the 12-month period. Such funding may be in the form of scholarships (excluding York Entrance Scholarships), fellowships, assistantships, (eg. research assistantships, graduate assistantships, additional teaching assistantships, matching fund graduate assistantships) or internships (not including bursaries or tuition rebates). Wages earned at the Overwork or Replacement Rate shall not count towards the Minimum Guarantee.
- (ii) Where the performance of tasks is required in exchange for additional financial support, the reasonable preferences and legitimate needs/ concerns of the person shall be taken into consideration and all reasonable efforts will be made to accommodate them. The person will normally have 3 working days to confirm acceptance of an offer of a minimum guarantee assignment.
- (iii) It is understood that no member will be required to perform work or duties in excess of 135 hours per term without the members consent.

However, it is recognized that, in exceptional circumstances, members have been allowed to perform more than 135 hours of teaching assistantship duties during a single term. It is understood that such practices may continue in exceptional circumstances and with the mutual agreement of the member and the hiring unit and the academic approval of the program director, the Dean of Graduate Studies and the supervisor (if appointed).

- (iv) a) Scholarships and Research Assistantships do not require the performance of tasks.
 - b) The priority in the allocation of GA funds is to provide financial support to graduate students. For the minimum amount of funding \$5125 in 2014-2015, \$5253 in 2015-2016 and \$5384 In 2016-2017 a graduate student cannot be required to work in the performance of tasks for more than a total of 135 hours. For clarity, GAships for the purpose of satisfying the Minimum Guarantee are subject to the same requirements regarding meetings of the supervisor and employee to discuss assigned duties and responsibilities as set out in Article 10.01 (Hours of Work) of the Unit 3 collective agreement.

By no later than September 1, 2016 except as otherwise provided in the Collective Agreement all GAships for the purpose of satisfying the Minimum Guarantee (\$5125, \$5253, \$5384) shall be electronically posted by the hiring unit on a site accessible to employees and the Union. The following posting deadlines shall apply other than in exceptional circumstances (e.g., circumstances in which a position has not been identified in time to meet the applicable posting deadline):

August 1st for positions scheduled to begin in September; December 1st for positions scheduled to begin in January; and April 1st for positions scheduled to begin in May.

GAship postings shall be clearly labelled as Unit 1 and shall identify, to the extent possible:

- (i) the duties, responsibilities and tasks;
- (ii) reasonable qualifications of the position;
- (iii) the number of hours of the graduate assistantship;
- (iv) the start and end date of the GAship;
- (v) application process and application deadline;
- (vi) information and documents, e.g., an up-to-date CV, required for application

Postings shall indicate that priority in the assignment of the position will be given to applicants for whom the position will satisfy the Minimum Guarantee.

Hiring Units will make available a common application form or template (hard copy or electronic); in the absence of a unit-designed template or form, the model form in Appendix F shall be used.

- (v) The Faculty of Graduate Studies will use its best offices and all reasonable efforts to resolve any problems which the member brings to its attention. Upon acceptance of the assignment the person will be provided with a written description of the assignment. Anyone assigned to positions three weeks after the deadline for registration will have hours proportionally reduced without any reduction in pay.
- B. It is not intended that the additional funding (excluding teaching assistantship work), as outlined in A(i) would be used, nor would the Dean of Graduate Studies approve the use of such funds, for employment tasks for which CUPE 3903 holds certification. Neither would the funds be used for work which would otherwise require hiring an employee in another certified Bargaining Agent or maintaining the position of an employee in another bargaining unit.
- C. By September 15 FGS will inform each student, through the graduate program office, whether or not they will be offered TA, GA/RA activity for the fall, or that the funding under the minimum guarantee will be offered in the winter or summer. In the latter case, FGS will make its best efforts to inform students by November 30 and in any event no later than December 15 whether the activity will be offered in the winter or the summer term. Once informed of how the minimum guarantee will be met under this provision, any other scholarship, fellowship, research assistantship or employment income from York will be in addition to the minimum guarantee save and except for scholarships of \$5,000 or more (or the matching fund portion of the scholarship from the University) which may be offset against the York Fellowship.

The parties have reviewed the various aspects of this program during negotiations and have exchanged documents, as embodied in the November 12, 1998 Letter of Understanding, in order to confirm how this Letter should best be given effect. In the event of a conflict between the November 12, 1998 Letter of Understanding and this Letter of Agreement, this Letter of Agreement shall govern.

D. FGS will provide those who are eligible for the minimum guarantee with a form by March 15 on which form they may indicate the term(s) in which they prefer to work (as per A(ii)) any term(s) in which, because of exceptional

circumstances, they consider themselves to be unavailable for a minimum guarantee assignment and the reasons they consider themselves to be unavailable. Such reasons may include:

- The member will be unavailable for on-campus activity because they will be engaged in off campus activity associated with the program of study approved according to FGS Regulations for students absent from campus.
- The bargaining unit member will be unavailable for medical circumstances, child care responsibilities or other compassionate grounds, but not on approved leave of absence from the program.
- The graduate program director and supervisor/and or advisor has certified
 that additional activity will jeopardize the bargaining unit member's ability
 to make satisfactory academic progress in the term in question and the
 Dean of FGS approves.

These forms must be returned no later than May 1. FGS will make reasonable efforts to assign persons in conformity with bona fide requests. Should exceptional circumstances arise subsequent to the member returning the form, then the member should complete and re-submit a new and amended form as soon as practicable.

E. Where a member in the priority pool has the minimum guarantee component of their funding package satisfied by the York Fellowship this funding will be divided into 3 equal installments paid in each term in which they are registered full time and are paying fees. Members whose minimum guarantee component is met by the Fellowship may indicate in writing to FGS by no later than August 10th the election to receive the full amount of the minimum guarantee funding in four equal installments in the next Summer Term from May through August. Funding deposited to student accounts under A(i) above may be reduced by the University for amounts owing for 60 days or more without the authorization of the individual. All PhD students in the priority pool shall be notified of the option to receive payments in the summer months as a part of the Teaching Assistantship – Letter of Appointment. No member of the bargaining unit will be deemed to have waived their right to the Minimum Guarantee until a Union representative and the member have signed an agreement with the Employer stating an intention to do so.

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:20) |126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .90

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused this agreement to be signed by their duly authorized representatives.

on behalf of On behalf of

YORK UNIVERSITY THE CANADIAN UNION OF PUBLIC

EMPLOYEES, LOCAL 3903

Dan Bradshaw Gizem Çakmak Leanne De Filippis Niloofar Golkar

Lyndon Martin Martin Schoots-McAlpine
Gerald Audette Stephanie Latella
Jodi Tavares Lina Nasr El Hag Ali

Patrick Banville Zoe Newman

Kaylie Gordon Tai Vo

Sarah Westerhof Parbattie Ramsarran

APPENDIX A TA WORKLOAD FORM – ASSIGNMENT OF DUTIES TO TEACHING ASSISTANTS

(Original to Teaching Assistant, copy to Assistant to the Chair and Course Supervisor and CUPE 3903) Course Supervisor Course Teaching Assistant TA Position (e.g. Tutor, Marker/Grader etc.) Sec./Tut. # and No. of Students Faculty/Hiring Unit Per group (where applicable) ASSIGNED DUTIES (AS TOTAL NUMBER OF HOURS) (TAs need not be assigned duties in all categories) 1st MEETING DATE: 2nd MEETING DATE: Hours -Hours -A) POSSIBLE DUTIES **Details** 1st Mtg. 2nd Mtg. Tutorial, Lab, Studio Hours Lecture Attendance Office Hours Preparation Grading - Assignment/Test #1 Grading - Assignment/Test # 2 Exam Grading Meetings Invigilation Training (Up to 10 hours) Email communications where required for the proper instruction of the subject matter of the course (e.g. computer skills and internet courses) B) POSSIBLE DUTIES WITH CONSENT Lecturing Email other than as described above Other (Please Detail) Total Hours (Max. 270/Full TAship) Please sign: 1st Mtg 1st Mtg. TEACHING ASSISTANT COURSE SUPERVISOR 2nd Mtg 2nd Mtg. TEACHING ASSISTANT COURSE SUPERVISOR

Note to TA's: If the time required to complete the duties does not correspond to the hours assigned, please notify the course supervisor.

APPENDIX B ${\bf TEACHING\, ASSISTANTSHIP-OFFER\, OF\, APPOINTMENT}$ YORK UNIVERSITY

Dear	Date:
On behalf of the Dean, I am pleased to offe as outlined below, in:	r you an appointment as teaching assistant
Hiring Unit	Faculty
1. Position Title	*No. of Assignments/Hours
Course	Meeting Time(s)
Session	_
Base Total	
Vacation Pay	
2. Position Title	*No. of Assignments/Hours
Course	Meeting Time(s)
Session	_
Base Total	
Vacation Pay	**Grant in Aid
It should be understood that this offer in total teaching assistantship(s)*	al consists of full
Total Value of All Contracts:	·
*The general terms and conditions of your a for cancellation of appointments, are as so between York University and the Canadian In particular please read Article 10.02.1 for and hours of work.	et out in the current collective agreement Union of Public Employees, Local 3903.
**Please confirm the accuracy of these S referring to the attached memorandum, ASSISTANTS.	
If you accept this offer of appointment, plea attached copy of this form to me. (Any dela payment.)	
Yours Sincerely,	
Chairperson	_

THIS OFFER IS CONDITIONAL ON FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES APPROVALAND THE APPOINTEE'S RETENTION OF FULL-TIME GRADUATE STUDENT STATUS AFTER REGISTERING FOR THE SEMESTER IN WHICH THE CONTRACT IS OFFERED.

Please indicate any changes/additions to the information which the hiring unit has on file in the following areas. PLEASE NOTE: Delays and/or errors in processing, and/or misdirection of the first salary payment may be unavoidable if information is inaccurate or incomplete.

Name	Telepho	ne
surname given name		
Address		Postal Code
Emergency Contact		
name relation	onship	telephone (home & bus.)
Social Insurance Number	_ Sex _	Date of Birth mm dd yr
Bank (Name, Branch & Address)		
Account #		
Country of Birth	Current	Citizenship
Work Visa Expiry Date		
Check one from "a" or "b":		
(a) I accept the appointment(s) as offer	red.	
(b) I accept the appointment(s) offered	subject to	the changes set out below.
Check "c" if applicable (c) I have read the attached notice re and I would like to bank the summer porti in-aid and receive it in the subsequent fall/	on of the	salary supplement and grant-
Position Title Per offer of appointment	No. of A	Assignments/Hours
Course Per offer of appointment		
Per offer of appointment	No. of A	Assignments/Hours
CoursePer offer of appointment		

Teaching Assistants:

The amount of money paid for teaching duties is classified as employment income <save and except for the Grant In Aid>; therefore deductions for income tax, unemployment insurance and Canada Pension Plan contributions are made at source. Vacation pay at the rate of 4% of total earnings will included in each monthly payment.

I understand that as a full time graduate student I am permitted to work no more than an average of ten hours per week.

I confirm the accuracy of the above information and accept the terms of appointment as stated.

Applicant's Signature	

PLEASE NOTE: FOR FALL/WINTER OFFERS OF APPOINTMENT, INDIVIDUALS WHO DO NOT RETURN THIS SIGNED-BACK LETTER OF OFFER BY SEPTEMBER 3 FOR PAYROLL PROCESSING MAY NOT BE PAID UNTIL THE OCTOBER 25 PAY DATE.

If you are a person with a disability and wish to discuss workplace accommodation please contact the University's Employee Well Being Office: (http://www.yorku.ca/hr/units/employeerelations/ewb.html)

Revised February, 2000 Revised April, 2012

APPENDIX C LETTERHEAD

(Date)

Dear

I am writing this letter pursuant to Article 8 of the CUPE 3903 collective agreement to inform you of a [series of] complaint(s) filed with this office respecting your performance and conduct as (Position) in the course (Number & Title) in the (Specify) academic session.

The allegations contained in the complaint(s) are summarized as follows:

In accordance with Article 8, I am scheduling a meeting to discuss this matter with a.m./p.m. in room (Number & you for 20 at (time) Building). If it is not convenient for you to attend at this time, please contact my office immediately at (Telephone #) to arrange an alternative time.

Normally, if you fail to attend such a meeting without reasonable cause, you implicitly waive the opportunity to discuss the substance of the complaint(s).

Should you not attend and if in my judgement further action is warranted, I shall have no option but to proceed without benefit of your input. If you do not plan on attending a meeting to discuss the matter, I would appreciate notice as soon as possible.

You are entitled to have a union representative present at this meeting, and a copy of this letter has been sent to CUPE 3903.

Sincerely

Dean/Director/Chair/Designate, (Hiring Unit)

c.c. CUPE 3903, Suite 116 Atkinson

APPENDIX E THE RIGHT TO REFUSE UNSAFE WORK

The right to refuse unsafe work is guaranteed in the Ontario Occupational Health and Safety Act.

The Act requires that individual workers initiate a work refusal. Section 23 of the Act spells out the procedures you must follow. Note that this is a summary only. Consult the Act for official reference. Copies are available from the CUPE 3903 office and the York Department of Occupational Health and Safety.

- 1. If you have reason to believe that your health or safety is in danger if you continue to work, inform your work supervisor or department Chair immediately. After regular office hours, call Security. Stop work and move to a safe location.
- 2. If your supervisor agrees that the situation is unsafe, make sure that other workers in the area are also told of the problem and of your action.
- If your supervisor refuses to correct the problem, inform her/him that you are refusing to work and why. Call the union office at 736-5154. Ask your supervisor to contact Security or call yourself.
- 4. An investigation involving a supervisor and a person appointed by the union will take place immediately.
- 5. If the work is deemed unsafe, then the problem must be corrected.
- If the work is deemed safe and you disagree, tell your supervisor. S/he will then call an inspector from the Ministry of Labour. The inspector will investigate and either instruct you to return to work or order York to make the workplace safe.
- If you initiate a work refusal or have a question about the situation you find yourself in, contact the union immediately.

APPENDIX F APPLICATION FOR A TEACHING ASSISTANTSHIP POSITION YORK UNIVERSITY UNIT 1

(If you are registered at York as a full-time graduate student)

	TELEPHONE
NAME	Pronouns
ADDRESS	POSTAL CODE
street city	,
SUMMER ADDRESS	
SUMMER PHONE	
EMAIL ADDRESS	
SOCIAL INSURANCE NUMBER	
DATE OF APPLICATION	
TYPE OF TEACHING ASSISTANTSHIP one)	APPLICATION: Blanket/Specific (circle
Please check "yes" or "no" if you wish to be ship:	considered for a ticketed course director-
Yes No	
If you are applying for a ticketed cours information described in Article 10.01.1 and Unit must be attached to this application form	any additional information required by the
If you are applying for a ticketed cours information described in Article 10.01.1 and	any additional information required by the n.
If you are applying for a ticketed cours information described in Article 10.01.1 and Unit must be attached to this application for Faculty Note that a blanket application, to be consider 15 and January 31 (or by the next business dishall apply to all positions in the hiring ur during the twelve months following January	any additional information required by the n. Department/Division red, must be submitted between November ay if January 31 falls on a week-end) and it for academic sessions that commence of 31. Any application after January 31 is
If you are applying for a ticketed cours information described in Article 10.01.1 and Unit must be attached to this application form	any additional information required by the n. Department/Division red, must be submitted between November ay if January 31 falls on a week-end) and it for academic sessions that commence y 31. Any application after January 31 is ow.

PRESENT COURSE OF	STUDY: Gradu	ate Prog	gram	
Masters	Ph.D/	y Date	_ Year of Study	1st. 2nd etc.
				13t, 2nd ctc.
Graduate Supervisor				
If applying for summer em	ployment, are yo	ou a visa	student?	
PRIORITY POOL STAT Number of years (including		a full-ti	me Ph.D. candid	ate
TA assignments held at You	rk while:	a Maste	rs candidate	
PREVIOUS TEACHING Including any currently hel		HIPS A	Г YORK:	
Faculty/Course #/Title (e.g Arts/HIST2510/Canad	ian History)	e	Year .g. 1992-93)	Study Level (e.g. Ph.D. I)
		_		
		_		
EDUCATION: Begin with Degree & Discipline	n current. Univers	ity —	Date Comp	oleted/In Progress
1				
2				
3				
4				
TITLES OF COMPLET OR PH.D. THESES:	ED, OR IN PR	OGRE	SS, HONOUR,	MASTERS AND
PUBLICATIONS: Give a	uthors, titles and	l journal	references.	

	9	
•	_	

CURRENT RESEARCH:
RELEVANT GRADUATE LEVEL COURSE WORK:
RELATED WORK OR ACADEMIC EXPERIENCE:
Employment Equity (completion of this section is voluntary):
The information below is important for the CUPE 3903 Joint Employment Equity Committee. A high response rate is critical to the ongoing development of the CUPE 3903 Employment Equity Plan. We ask that you please self-identify by checking one or more of the boxes below and submit it to the departmental administrative assistant. Please note that in order for this information to be useful we need you to include your Employee Number.
Employee Number
Insert the University's Self-Identification Survey sent to new and continuing employees on a confidential basis:

Α.	Visible minorities (racialized) are persons, other than Aboriginal peoples, who are non-Caucasian in race or non-white in colour, regardless of birthplace.		
Bas	sed on this definition, are you a visible minority (racialized)? Yes No		
If y	es, you are invited to check all that apply:		
	Arab		
	Black (e.g., African, American, Canadian Caribbean)		
	Chinese		
	Filipino		
	Japanese		
	Korean		
	Non-White Latin American (including indigenous persons from Central and South America)		
	Non-White West Asian (e.g., Iranian, Lebanese, Afghan)		
	South Asian/East Indian (e.g., Bangladeshi, Pakistani, Indian from India, East Indian from Guyana, Trinidadian, Sri Lankan, East African)		
	South East Asian (e.g., Burmese, Cambodian/Kampuchean, Laotian, Malaysian, Thai, Vietnamese, Indonesian)		
В.	Persons with disabilities are those that have a long-term or recurring physical, mental, sensory, psychiatric or learning impairment and who:		
	a) consider themselves to be disadvantaged in employment by reason of that impairment, \boldsymbol{or}		
	b) believe that an employer or potential employer is likely to consider them to be disadvantaged in employment by reason of that impairment. This also includes persons whose functional limitations owing to their impairment have been accommodated in their current job or workplace.		
Bas	sed on this definition, are you a person with a disability? Yes No		
C. An Aboriginal (Indigenous) person is a North American Indian, Métis, or Inuit and/or a Treaty Indian or a Registered Indian and/or member of an Indian Band/ First Nation.			
Bas	sed on this definition, are you an Aboriginal (indigenous) person?		
Yes	No No		
D.	What is your gender identity?		
	Man Woman Trans* Gender Non-conforming		
	ns* includes, for example trans, transgender, transsexual, genderqueer, two-spirit,		
trar	ns woman, trans man, non-binary		

E. LGBTQ2 is an umbrella term for persons who identify, for example as, lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, two-spirited, genderqueer, questioning, or who otherwise express gender or sexual diversity. Do you identify as LGBTQ2?
Yes No No
*Trans includes, for example trans, transgender, transsexual, gender queer, two-spirit, trans woman, trans man, non-binary
F. If under representation in certain designated groups is found, we will conduct focus group sessions to gain more information about potential barriers to employment. This will assist us in creating a work environment where every employee feels valued, respected and supported in achieving their career goals.
May the Employment Equity Officer contact you to participate in focus groups?
Yes No
G I choose not to complete the self-identification survey at this time.

NOTE: If you are a person with a disability and wish to discuss workplace accommodation please contact the University's Employee Well Being Office:

http://www.yorku.ca/hr/units/employeerelations/ewb.html

APPENDIX G REMUNERATION FOR TEACHING ASSISTANTS

CUPE 3903, Unit 1 is defined as: "all part-time employees registered at the University as full-time graduate students and employed in teaching, demonstrating, tutoring or marking. All individuals so engaged are called "teaching assistants". The *First Full Teaching Assistantship* is a technical term connoting an annual package of funding for full-time graduate students. As the majority of full teaching assistantships are comprised of two one-hour tutorials, that will be used as the base unit in the following examples.

Effective September 1, 2015, the basic rate of pay for one, one-hour tutorial is \$5526. Most ta'ships are comprised of two, one-hour tutorials or, one two-hour tutorial, and these are remunerated at the rate of \$11,052. In addition to this base salary, owing to their status as full-time graduate students, ta's receive an additional grant-in-aid of

\$3650 per full ta'ship. The first component is considered "employment income" which is recorded on a T-4 form and is subject to the usual holiday pay in addition to CPP, EI, and income tax deductions. The grant-in-aid is considered "non-employment" income and is recorded on a T4-A form. This total package amounts to \$14,702 and is referred to as the "first full teaching assistantship". Any subsequent tutorial or other CUPE 3903 work offered to a teaching assistant during the 12 month period September 1 to August 31 is paid at the "base rate" (found in Article 10.04.1) and attracts no further grant-in-aid. For those holding tutor 1 positions then, full and a half teaching assistantships are configured thusly:

	Salary		Grant-in-Aid		Total
Full TA'ship	\$11,052	+	\$3,650	=	\$14,702
Half TA'ship	\$ 5,526	+	\$1,825	=	\$ 7,351

Normally, each teaching assistant receives one *full* teaching assistantship package per academic year beginning in September and receives the supplemented \$14,702 package in 8 equal instalments from September to April. Additional subsequent summer session tutorial work is paid at the basic rate of pay, \$5526 per one-hour tutorial. Therefore, typical TA remuneration for the year looks like this:

September to April:

\$14,702 divided by 8 = \$1,837.75 gross per month

(plus 4% holiday pay on the T-4 portion)

May to August

\$5,526 divided by 4 = \$1,381.50 gross per month

(plus 4% holiday pay)

Please note then that in the actual pay, 4% holiday pay is added to the T-4 portion of your compensation. Therefore, factoring in holiday pay, your fall/winter full ta-ship pay should look like this:

Base Rate	Holiday Pay	Grant-in-Aid	Total	Monthly (8) \$1,893.01
\$11,052	\$442.08	\$3650	\$15,144.08	
and your sum	mer pay like this:			
Base Rate	Holiday Pay	Grant-in-Aid	Total	Monthly (4) \$1,436.76
\$5,526	\$221.04	\$0	\$5,747.04	

Please note that these are gross figures and do not allow for UIC, CPP and Revenue Canada and dues deductions.

APPENDIX H PARTICIPATION LETTER FROM VICE-PRESIDENT (ACADEMIC AFFAIRS)

York University

Office of the Vice President (Academic Affairs) and Provost Memorandum

To: Deans/Principal

From: Michael Stevenson

Date: February 3, 1999 Subject: CUPE 3903 participation

As agreed during the last round of collective bargaining with CUPE 3903, I am writing to each Faculty to recommend that the Faculty Council consider motions similar to those that were passed by the Faculty of Arts Council concerning the participation of contract faculty. For your convenience I have attached a copy of the relevant Council motions from Arts. I would ask that you forward this letter to the Chair of your Council.

cc: Brian Abner, Assistant-Vice President (Academic Resource Planning) Paula O'Reilly, Director, Academic Employee Relations

CUPE 3903

Motions passed by the York University Council of the Faculty of Arts, October 8, 1998

"That Faculty Council membership shall be amended as follows to include (iii) CUPE Unit II tutor holding appointments in Arts (but who are not members of Council by virtue of holding a course directorship position) provided they have indicated in writing to the Secretary of Council, by the end of the first teaching week in any given academic year, their wish to be members of Council that year; (iv) a number of representatives of CUPE Unit I teaching assistants appointed to the Arts courses, equal to 5% of the total of persons appointed to such positions as of the first day of classes of that academic year, elected by CUPE Unit I teaching assistants."

On a vote, the motion, as amended to include team lecturers, was carried.

"That the Council of the Faculty of Arts recommends that departments which have not already done so accord to contract faculty the right to participate and vote in departmental councils and committees on the same basis as untenured professorial and alternate stream faculty."

On a vote, the motion as amended was approved by 47 votes to 3, with five members not voting.

APPENDIX I GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIP WORKLOAD FORM (Per Article 15.02)

(Original to Graduate Assistant, Copy to Assistantship Supervisor and CUPE 3903)

Graduate Assistant	Graduate Program
Assistantship Supervisor, Faculty, Depar	tment
Responsibilities: (may include, but are not limited to, recommunication and/or training/orientation)	
Number of Hours Assigned	
Maximum Number of Hours	
Appointment Start Date	
Appointment End Date	
The Graduate Assistant is not authorized assigned above and is not to be required week period without the Graduate Assist	to work more than 40 hours in any four-
Assistantship Supervisor	Date
Graduate Assistant	Date
Graduate Program Director (or Designa	Date
Mid-Assignment Meeting (to assess progress and, if necessary, re-allo	ocate hours)
The Supervisor shall meet with the Gra following the start of the assignment to c	
Assistantship Supervisor	Date
Graduate Assistant	Date
Graduate Program Director (or Designa	te) Date
Information about vision, extended healt at the following website:	h care and dental benefits can be accessed
http://yorku.ca/hr/documents/benefits/C	UPE 3903 Benefits Active.ndf

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:21) |126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .105

NOTES

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:21) |126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .106

NOTES

(September 7, 2023 / 09:53:21) | 126566-1_YorkU_CUPE3903.pdf .107

Effective

from: September 1, 2020 to: August 31, 2023

ratified: July 23, 2021

UNIT 1

All part-time employees registered at the University as full-time graduate students and employed in teaching, demonstrating, tutoring or marking.

